

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017

Submission to the Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee

March 2017

SNAICC – National Voice for our Children (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Corporation) is the national non-governmental peak body for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

SNAICC works for the fulfilment of the rights of our children, in particular to ensure their safety, development and well-being.

The SNAICC vision is an Australian society in which the rights of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, young people and families are protected; our communities are empowered to determine their own futures; and our cultural identity is valued.

SNAICC was formally established in 1981 and today represents a core membership of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community-controlled organisations providing child and family welfare and early childhood education and care services.

SNAICC advocates for the rights and needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families, and provides resources and training to support the capacity of communities and organisations working with our families.

SNAICC National Voice for our Children Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Corporation Suite 8, First Floor, 252-260 St Georges Road North Fitzroy VIC 3068

Phone 03 9489 8099 | Fax 03 9489 8044 PO Box 1445, Fitzroy North VIC 3068 info@snaicc.org.au | www.snaicc.org.au



Introduction

SNAICC – National Voice for our Children has developed a wealth of experience over the past few decades on understanding the issues of our children, families and communities, and gathering both literature and experience based evidence on the needs of children and the strategies that work to improve their outcomes. SNAICC has strong relationships at community, state and national levels. We are active in supporting and advocating on behalf of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander early childhood education and care (ECEC) services, and bring the experiences of services throughout the country to this submission.

The Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 (Omnibus Bill) incorporates the existing Jobs for Families Child Care reform package that was proposed under the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016 and the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016 and the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015.

This submission is focused primarily on the Jobs for Families Child Care package component of the Omnibus Bill. SNAICC notes that this is the third occasion the Jobs for Families Child Care package has been referred to Senate inquiry, and has attached the detailed and comprehensive submissions made by SNAICC to the two previous inquiries (Appendix 1 and Appendix 2). As the Jobs for Families Child Care amendments proposed in the Omnibus Bill are predominantly the same as those proposed under the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016, SNAICC's key concerns and recommendations remain the same.

SNAICC acknowledges the amendments that have been made to the operation of the Community Child Care Fund and the Additional Child Care Subsidy – most notably the establishment of a discretionary fund for Budget Based Funding services (BBFs) and the provision of longer term funding agreements. SNAICC also welcomes the advice of the Department of Education and Training that centres established under the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Child and Family Centres (ACFCs) initiative will receive specific consideration of their funding needs under the Community Child Care Fund. SNAICC acknowledges that these are significant advances for services, but that there is still a long way to go to ensure that all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children have access to ECEC services through adequate, secure and sustainable funding arrangements for BBFs and ACFCs.

The Jobs for Families Child Care package recognises that access to early childhood education and care is "one of the most effective early intervention strategies to break the cycle of poverty and intergenerational welfare dependence".¹ Yet as highlighted by SNAICC over the past year, the Jobs for Families Child Care package in it's current form will lead to a systemic failure of early childhood outcomes for a generation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

¹ House of Representatives, *Explanatory Memorandum, Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017*, Parliament of Australia, pp.214-215.



The Omnibus Bill ties child care reform with other welfare savings measures, which will have additional impact on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families. As identified by ACOSS in their submission to this inquiry, the broad suite of reforms proposed in the Omnibus Bill would have a significant financial impact on many low income and vulnerable families. ACOSS highlights that more than \$12 billion has been cut from the family payment system since 2009, and that the Omnibus Bill would take another \$2.7 billion out of the system.

SNAICC recognises the early childhood sector is desperate for the reforms to be passed to ensure that families are receiving adequate supports for childcare. SNAICC wholly supports a better system being implemented. However, it is unnecessary to couple child care reforms with other measures and detracts from the critical importance and value of quality early childhood education and care services. From the outset the design of the Jobs for Families Child Care package included changes that would inadvertently reduce the access of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families to quality early childhood education and care. For over a year SNAICC has repeatedly outlined a pathway for making minor amendments to the Jobs for Families Child Care package to ensure that the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are captured in these essential reforms.

While we believe there has been movement on the government's side to consider those needs, SNAICC is still seeking greater clarity and a firm commitment from the government to address the concerns of our sector.

Our ongoing concerns: the Jobs for Families Child Care Package leaves Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children behind

The Jobs for Families Child Care Package will fail as a policy that supports the interests of all children unless adequate measures are included that reflect the understanding that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander early childhood education and care (ECEC) services are not just about childcare. They are about engaging with children and families experiencing high levels of vulnerability. They are an essential part of the Australian childcare system. These services play a critical role in the nation's commitment to Closing the Gap in all areas of vulnerability experienced by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children by 2030.

Adequately understanding and accommodating for the ECEC service needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families experiencing vulnerability can only occur when specific consideration is given to the increased costs services face when delivering culturally informed and integrated education and care.

Currently, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children are twice as likely to be developmentally vulnerable early in life,² and only half as likely to access early education as

² Productivity Commission. 2014). Child Care and Early Childhood Learning. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 526

З



non-Indigenous children.³ The Productivity Commission has identified a 15,000 place gap in early learning places for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.⁴

The government has declared a commitment to increasing the participation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children's participation through the new child care system.⁵ Yet, all modelling presented to the government has shown the new system will cause a decrease in participation for our children, particularly those experiencing vulnerability, and that the services set up to serve their unique needs may face closure.⁶ The government has not provided any evidence or modelling to support their claims that the Omnibus Bill accommodates for the unique early childhood education and care service delivery needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

A key finding in the landmark Taskforce 1000 investigation conducted in Victoria by the Commissioner for Aboriginal Children and Young People Andrew Jackomos identified that:

The present service system, particularly the Aboriginal community controlled sector, lacks sufficient resources for, and emphasis on, early years programs to support families and reduce the growing number of Aboriginal children entering the child protection and out-of-home care systems. Furthermore, there is concern that many mainstream services do not provide culturally responsive services to Aboriginal children.⁷

Taskforce 1000 also raised concern that Commonwealth funding changes had resulted in effective ECEC services facing uncertainty about their future operations, and possible viability to continue providing services to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children facing vulnerability.⁸

Given the extensive evidence on the importance of quality early learning for all children, and particularly for children experiencing vulnerability, the government has a clear responsibility to demonstrate that they are not widening the gap in disadvantage between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and non-Indigenous children by failing to providing adequate supports for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children Strait Islander children and non-Indigenous children and the services that meet their unique needs.

⁸ Commission for Children and Young People, 'Always was, always will be Koori children': Systemic inquiry into services provided to Aboriginal children and young people in out-of-home care in Victoria. Commission for Children and Young People, 2016, p.54.



³ Australian Government 2013). A Snapshot of Early Childhood Development in Australia 2012 – AEDI National Report. Reissue November 2013. Australian Government, Canberra, p.13

⁴ Productivity Commission. 2014). Child Care and Early Childhood Learning. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 644.

⁵ Australian Government 2016). 'Minister Morrison: Better start for Indigenous children', media release, 19 August 2015, available: http://www.indigenous.gov.au/news-and-media/announcements/minister-morrison-better-start-indigenous-children.

⁶ Deloitte Access Economics and Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care. (2016). <u>Impact of aspects of</u> <u>the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities</u>; and Phillips B (2016). Distributional Modelling of Proposed Childcare Reforms in Australia. ANU Centre for Social Research and Methods. Australian National University, Canberra.

⁷ Commission for Children and Young People, 'Always was, always will be Koori children': Systemic inquiry into services provided to Aboriginal children and young people in out-of-home care in Victoria. Commission for Children and Young People, 2016, p.13.

The Jobs for Families Child Care package essentially fails to understand that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services have a different purpose to other services. Their aim is to support the wellbeing of the most vulnerable children and families in our community by reducing the service access barriers that many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families experience in the mainstream system.

The experience of our services that administer the mainstream funding model suggests that in reality the impacts for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services and families may be worse. Administrative hurdles and prescriptive requirements to accessing subsidies are likely to further reduce service revenue and families' ability to access the Child Care Subsidy.

The Community Child Care Fund is the central component that seeks to redress the disconnect between a mainstream user pay model and Indigenous services, whose mission is to support the most vulnerable children in a community to thrive. It aims to reduce barriers to accessing child care and will provide competitive, time limited grants. Minister for Education and Training, Senator the Hon. Simon Birmingham has advised SNAICC that the Community Child Care Fund will be structured in such a way to have *capacity* for discretionary funding and 3-5 year funding agreements but this is not a guarantee that the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander sector will be adequately catered for.

SNAICC is deeply concerned that the Child Care Safety Net, and in particular the Community Child Care Fund, is not constructed in a way that will redress identified concerns with the package, and will lead to a range of additional unintended policy consequences.

Specifically:

- a) There is insufficient funding: the total allocation for the Community Child Care Fund available to services is about \$100 million is per annum, or under 1% of the \$10.5 billion investment in the mainstream Child Care Subsidy. This will be grossly inadequate to meet the needs of the most vulnerable families. A further \$100 million should be cashed out from the Child Care Subsidy and allocated to an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program. A specific program model should also be provided for other children in rural and remote settings.
- b) Community services can't compete: the Community Child Care Fund will provide competitive grants open to an estimated 4,000 services. While the Department of Education and Training has indicated that there will be a discretionary fund allocated specifically for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services, there has been no further detail provided on what proportion of funding under the Community Child Care Fund will be directed towards this discretionary fund. Small community services set up to meet the needs of remote and vulnerable communities will struggle to secure adequate funds in competition with strongly resourced mainstream providers.
- c) Vulnerable children will receive less education: Despite over \$3 billion new funding in this package, the Child Care Safety Net halves minimum hours of subsidised access to early learning, while evidence shows that vulnerable children's development and school readiness benefits most from quality early childhood education and care.



- d) **The Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community controlled service sector will be diminished**, contrary to evidence that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service delivery increases Indigenous family engagement and provides the best results for vulnerable children. It also defeats policy objectives to empower and build capacity for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities.
- e) The 15,000 place gap in ECEC participation for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children identified by the Productivity Commission will increase.
- f) Traditional market failures ignored: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services have grown organically to respond to a gap in the market and a failure of mainstream services.
- g) Potential closure of a range of vital services that do not fit a mainstream ECEC model: playgroups, mobile services and out of school hours care, for example, are not eligible for funding under the Jobs for Families Child Care package. Alternative funding arrangements have been proposed, such as funding allocations under the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet's Indigenous Advancement Strategy, however further confirmation has not been provided on the security of funding arrangements for these services.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services are driven by the dedication and commitment of community members who want a better future for their children. All the evidence supports Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services as the most successful organisations in engaging with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children because:

- They actively access vulnerable children who are not accessing services particularly due to the discrimination families experience in mainstream services.
- They engage with the most vulnerable and isolated families in our community and are a key entry point for vulnerable families to engage with a broad range of support services that can enhance the safety and wellbeing of children.
- They support parents who may be experiencing long-term or entrenched unemployment to access support in their transition into the workforce and provide an incentive to transition into the workforce. They often offer culturally safe options for training and a stepping stone into paid local work, some being among the larger employers in their communities.

SNAICC's recommendations for amending the Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 (Omnibus Bill)

By placing Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services in competition for funding with other mainstream providers under the Community Child Care Fund, the Commonwealth is generating a system that has the potential to marginalise small-scale community organisations and support larger, established organisations to secure more funding, thus eroding local community and cultural leadership in service delivery.



This was the experience of the implementation of the Indigenous Advancement Strategy by the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (PM&C) which saw many small and under-resourced Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations struggling to compete for funding against large and well-established mainstream non-government organisations.⁹ We have been encouraged by the recent advice to sector organisations provided by the Minister for Education and Training, Senator the Hon. Simon Birmingham, that a discretionary component of funding within the Community Child Care Fund will assist to ensure that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services are not unfairly disadvantaged through the competitive funding process. However, we strongly believe that a sustainable approach that meets the government's responsibility to address the inequities in service access and outcomes for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children requires a dedicated Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service stream.

SNAICC's proposals for amending the Omnibus Bill are:

1. Split the Jobs for Families Child Care package reforms from the additional welfare reforms proposed in the Omnibus Bill.

It is unnecessary to couple the childcare reforms with other measures and detracts from the critical importance and value of quality early childhood education and care services. The childcare reforms do not require additional savings measures – the package pays for itself.

2. An Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program within the Child Care Safety Net and an attuned funding model for other rural and remote services.

A dedicated discretionary and non-competitive funding allocation should be established for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services to top up funding from Child Care Subsidy and fees to ensure viability of both services operating under the Budget Based Funding program and services established under the Aboriginal Child and Family Centre (ACFC) initiative. This funding stream also needs to accomodate for additional investment into existing or new services in locations where high numbers of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are not currently engaged in the ECEC system. This funding allocation could be within or alongside the Community Child Care Fund.

The objective of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander program and funding allocation would be to provide repeated three to five year grants to top-up the income to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services to enable them to continue flexible service provision to the most disadvantaged children within their communities. Savings from the delayed roll-out of the Jobs for Families Childcare Package could be drawn upon to provide the estimated additional \$100m p.a. required to implement this program on top of funds reallocated from the proposed Community Child Care Fund.

⁹ Senate Finance and Public Administration References Committee (2016), *Commonwealth Indigenous Advancement Strategy tendering processes*, Australian Government, Canberra, p.16.
7



Funding agreements under this stream of funding would be provided on a long-term basis to ensure the sustainability of services and enable effective programming to support the needs of families in light of best-practice models for intervention surrounding family violence, drug and alcohol misuse and community violence.

3. Provision of at least two full days (22.5 hours) of subsidised quality early learning to all children to support their development, regardless of their parents' activities.

This is a compromised position from the full 24 hours provided now, offered in the spirit of compromise as a part of a package of recommendations. This requires an amendment to the Omnibus Bill to ensure that families on incomes less than \$100,000 per annum receive 22.5 hours of subsidised care per week. This could taper down between the current proposed \$65,700 and \$100,000 p.a. This proposal would require, specifically, an amendment of Schedule 1, Clause 13 1) of the Omnibus Bill to state that "The low income result is 48" so that families on incomes less than the lower income threshold (\$100,000) per annum receive two full days (up to 22.5 hours) of subsidised care per week or an amendment reflecting the tapering component. This removes unfair cuts in subsidy caused by the cliff at \$65,710 which would mean children have to drop out of early learning or have a significant increase in their fees if their estimated income goes above \$65,710. It also retains workforce incentives for families with incomes over \$65,710 because subsidy for working families will be paid at a higher Child Care Subsidy (CCS) percentage as well as including additional CCS hours. It finally ensures families in the bottom two quintiles who do not meet the activity test are not worse off moving to CCS.

Given the budget ask for shifting the number of subsidized hours for all children to 22.5 hours is significant, a potential option would be to implement a special measure to enable a specific provision for 22.5 subsidised hours for all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children in recognition of the need to close the gap in early childhood services access and outcomes for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

4. An amendment to the Omnibus Bill to secure a recognition and commitment to the rights of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

The Omnibus Bill currently references Australia's obligations under the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), specifically articles 2, 3, 18 or 23 of the Convention.

SNAICC proposes adding particular reference to articles 29 and 30 of the CRC, as well as reference to Australia's obligations under the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (DRIP), particularly articles 2, 8, 14, 19, 21, 22, and 23.

SNAICC makes specific reference to Article 14: Indigenous peoples have the right to establish and control their educational systems and institutions providing education in their own languages, in a manner appropriate to their cultural methods of teaching and learning.



This could possibly be inserted under Schedule 4, Division 7 – Miscellaneous of the current Omnibus Bill - 85GA 1) b) (ii-iii).

SNAICC also proposes that the following be included within the Minister's rules for implementation of the Omnibus Bill: *The Commonwealth recognises the need for unique, flexible and tailored funding agreements with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community controlled early childhood education and care services to accommodate for the increased vulnerability and access gap to early childhood education and care that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children experience in comparison to non-Indigenous children.*

5. The Australian Government guarantee that playgroups, mobiles and other unique services supported within the BBF program, such as youth programs, continue to be funded either through the Community Child Care Fund or another program.

The BBF program currently funds a number of diverse and unique services operating to service the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. While alternative funding arrangements have been proposed for these services, no firm guarantees have been made and as it stands they may cease to exist leading to an increased service gap for vulnerable Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children – particularly children in remote areas.

6. A commitment to increase places for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children by 5,000 over the first three years of the package to redress the current 15,000 place early learning gap.

The government has committed to improving the access gap for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children with Minister Morrison stating in relation to the package that "the Government is committed to Indigenous children having the same opportunities as other children to access child care and early learning".¹⁰

All evidence, however, points to the Omnibus Bill having a contrary impact on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. To ensure that the Omnibus Bill becomes a positive driver for change for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children the government needs to commit to address the 15,000 place early learning gap, and establish a collaborative monitoring process on implementation of this commitment. SNAICC is committed to working collaboratively with the government to develop and implement effective strategies to achieve this target.

¹⁰ Australian Government media release: 'Minister Morrison: Better start for Indigenous children', 19 August 2015, available: http://www.indigenous.gov.au/news-and-media/announcements/minister-morrison-better-start-indigenous-children



Identified savings measures required to implement recommended amendments

As outlined in the submission made by the early childhood education and care sector, the costs of Jobs for Families Child Care package have already been recouped by the government via:

- the savings the Government achieved in the Family Day Care compliance measures enacted in September 201511 and September 201612 (at least \$1.5 billion over the forward estimates);
- the savings the Government has achieved in reduced forward estimates for child care assistance in the 2016 MYFEO statement (\$7.6 billion over the forward estimates).
- the savings the Government has already achieved in cuts to Family Tax Benefit Part A supplements for families earning more than \$80,000 passed by the Parliament in September 2016 (\$1.6 billion over the forward estimates).13

Conclusion

SNAICC urges the Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee to consider the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and implement the minor changes required to ensure their safety and wellbeing is not compromised.

It is the responsibility of the Government to **not widen** the extreme gap in disadvantage Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children currently experience. How Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children fare will be a litmus test for the Jobs for Families Child Care Package. Now is the time to ensure we have the details right.

¹³ Budget Savings (Omnibus) Bill 2016



¹¹ Ministerial media statement 8/9/2015 http://www.formerministers.dss.gov.au/15741/changes-to-end-child-swappingin-family-day-care/ Costings provided in MYFEO December 2015

¹² Ministerial media statement 11/9/2016 https://ministers.education.gov.au/birmingham/turnbull-government-boost-powers-child-care-compliance-cops

Appendix 1

SNAICC Submission

Inquiry into the provisions of the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015

February 2016

Appendix 2

SNAICC Submission

Inquiry into the provisions of the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016

September 2016





Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016

Submission to the Senate Education and Employment Legislation Committee

September 2016

SNAICC – National Voice for our Children (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Corporation) is the national non-governmental peak body for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

SNAICC works for the fulfilment of the rights of our children, in particular to ensure their safety, development and well-being.

The SNAICC vision is an Australian society in which the rights of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, young people and families are protected; our communities are empowered to determine their own futures; and our cultural identity is valued.

SNAICC was formally established in 1981 and today represents a core membership of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community-controlled organisations providing child and family welfare and early childhood education and care services.

SNAICC advocates for the rights and needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families, and provides resources and training to support the capacity of communities and organisations working with our families.

SNAICC National Voice for our Children Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Corporation Suite 8, First Floor, 252-260 St Georges Road North Fitzroy VIC 3068

Phone 03 9489 8099 | Fax 03 9489 8044 PO Box 1445, Fitzroy North VIC 3068 info@snaicc.org.au | www.snaicc.org.au



Introduction

Thank you for the opportunity to provide a submission to this Inquiry.

SNAICC – National Voice for our Children has developed a wealth of experience over decades on understanding the issues of our children, families and communities, and gathering both literature and experience based evidence on the needs of children and the strategies that work to improve their outcomes. SNAICC has strong relationships at community, state and national levels. We are active in supporting and advocating on behalf of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander early childhood education and care (ECEC) services, and bring the experiences of services throughout the country to this submission. No Australian child should have their future compromised by being denied access to quality education.

The Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016 recognises that access to early childhood education and care is "one of the most effective early intervention strategies to break the cycle of poverty and intergenerational welfare dependence". Yet in its current form the Bill will lead to a systemic failure of early childhood outcomes for a generation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. There are approximately 300 Budget Based Funding Services, 38 Aboriginal Child and Family Centres and a number of other long day care centres that provide diverse, holistic, integrated community based early years services for Indigenous children and other children from remote and rural settings, in addition to a number of mainstream services. These are culturally strong centres that are developed and operated consistently with evidence on what works to support positive outcomes for Indigenous children experiencing vulnerability. We are deeply concerned about the unintended policy consequences of this Bill on their futures and the future of the children they support. Of great importance to us is also the 15,000 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children who currently do not have access to an early learning service. This Bill must demonstrate how it will ensure service provision for these chidlren.

We recognise that broad scale reform of the sector is a major endeavour and that an enormous amount of work has been invested in the development of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package. We also acknowledge that in the scheme of the broader suite of reforms our concerns are focused on an extremely small component of the package. However these components have the capacity to either cause great harm to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children - or be one of the crucial drivers to closing the gap in Indigenous disadvantage.

We believe the Jobs for Families Child Care Package was not formed with the intention of further marginalising Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, and seek to support the government in ensuring that the Bill can serve all Australian children.

SNAICC would be happy to provide any further information that would be helpful to the Committee. We enclose as Appendix 1 the SNAICC Submission to the Inquiry into the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015



from February 2016, which incorporates a report by Deloitte Access Economics on the impact of the Bill on Indigenous communities.

Our concerns: the Jobs for Families Child Care Package leaves Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children behind

Currently, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children are twice as likely to be developmentally vulnerable early in life,¹ and only half as likely to access early education as non-Indigenous children.² The Productivity Commission has identified a 15,000 place gap in early learning places for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.³

The government has declared a commitment to increasing the participation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children's participation through the new child care system.⁴ Yet, all modelling presented to the government has shown the new system will cause a decrease in participation for our children, particularly those experiencing vulnerability, and that the services set up to serve their unique needs may face closure.⁵ The government has not provided any evidence or modelling to support their claims that the Bill accommodates for the unique early childhood education and care service delivery needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

Given the extensive evidence on the importance of quality early learning for all children, and particularly for children experiencing vulnerability, the government has a clear responsibility to demonstrate that they are not widening the gap in disadvantage between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and non-Indigenous children by failing to providing adequate supports for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children Strait Islander children and non-Indigenous children and the services that meet their unique needs.

There are two key elements of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package of significant concern:

- The Budget Based Funding (*BBF*) Program the specific program designed for areas where a user pays model is not viable will be abolished. 80% of services in this program which support over 19,000 children are for Indigenous children.
- Access to subsidised early childhood education and care (ECEC) services will be halved for children whose families earn less than around \$65,000 per annum (an estimated 78% of Indigenous children participating in the BBF program) and who don't meet the 'activity test'.

⁵ Deloitte Access Economics and Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care. 2016). <u>Impact of aspects</u> <u>of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities</u>; and Phillips B 2016). Distributional Modelling of Proposed Childcare Reforms in Australia. ANU Centre for Social Research and Methods. Australian National University, Canberra.



¹ Productivity Commission. 2014). Child Care and Early Childhood Learning. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 526

² Australian Government 2013). A Snapshot of Early Childhood Development in Australia 2012 – AEDI National Report. Re-issue November 2013. Australian Government, Canberra, p.13

³ Productivity Commission. 2014). Child Care and Early Childhood Learning. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 644.

⁴ Australian Government 2016). 'Minister Morrison: Better start for Indigenous children', media release, 19 August 2015, available: http://www.indigenous.gov.au/news-and-media/announcements/minister-morrison-better-start-indigenous-children.

The Package essentially fails to understand that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services have a different purpose to other services. Their aim is to support the wellbeing of the most vulnerable children and families in our community by reducing the service access barriers that many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families experience in the mainstream system.

The analysis by Deloitte Access Economics, of a sample of 25% of all children participating in long day centres within the BBF program, found that before taking account of potential support through the Child Care Safety Net, the *Jobs for Families Child Care Package* may:

- 1. **Reduce access:** 40% of families accessing BBF services, including 46% of families in the lowest income bracket, would be eligible for an average of 13 hours less subsidised hours of child care per week. Enrolments would reduce by 9% and hours of service provision by 13%.
- 2. **Increase costs:** 54% of families accessing BBF services would face higher out-of-pocket costs, with an average increase of \$4.42 per hour.
- 3. **Reduce service revenue:** 67% of BBF services would receive reduced Government revenue with an average reduction of 9%.
- 4. **Undermine regional and remote services:** 90% of regional and 83% of remote BBF services would have reduced government revenue. Remote services would experience an average 34% reduction in funding.⁶

The experience of our services that administer the mainstream funding model suggests that in reality the impacts for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services and families may be worse. Administrative hurdles and prescriptive requirements to accessing subsidies are likely to further reduce service revenue and families' ability to access the Child Care Subsidy.

There are a number of mechanisms within the Child Care Safety Net of the Package designed to support access for vulnerable children. These include:

- the Additional Child Care Subsidy (ACCS) approximately \$90 million per year;
- provision of 24 hours access to subsidised care per fortnight for families earning less than \$65,000 and not meeting the activity test (halved from 48 hours access now);
- the Community Child Care Fund (CCCF) of approximately \$100 million per year; and
- the Inclusion Support Fund of about \$135 million per year.

The CCCF is the central component that seeks to redress the disconnect between a mainstream user pay model and Indigenous services, whose mission is to support the most vulnerable children in a community to thrive. It aims to reduce barriers to accessing child care and will provide competitive, time limited grants of 1-3 years.

SNAICC is deeply concerned that the Child Care Safety Net, and in particular the Community Child Care Fund, is not constructed in a way that will redress identified concerns with the package, and will lead to a range of additional unintended policy consequences.

⁶ Deloitte Access Economics and Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care. 2016). Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities; and Phillips B 2016). Distributional Modelling of Proposed Childcare Reforms in Australia. ANU Centre for Social Research and Methods. Australian National University, Canberra.



Specifically:

- a) **There is insufficient funding:** the total allocation for the Community Child Care Fund available to services is about \$100 million is per annum, or under 1% of the \$10.5 billion investment in the mainstream Child Care Subsidy. This will be grossly inadequate to meet the needs of the most vulnerable families. A further \$100 million should be cashed out from the Child Care Subsidy and allocated to an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program. A specific program model should also be provided for other children in rural and remote settings.
- b) **Community services can't compete:** the Community Child Care Fund will provide competitive grants open to an estimated 4,000 services. Small community services set up to meet the needs of remote and vulnerable communities will struggle to secure adequate funds in competition with strongly resourced mainstream providers.
- c) **Sustainability can't be achieved:** Community Child Care Fund grants will be time limited and linked to a business plan requiring services to demonstrate long-term service sustainability, failing to recognise the entrenched poverty, long-term unemployment and disadvantage that make sustainability without additional government funding impossible in many communities. Long term, recurrent funding is essential for ongoing sustainability of these services.
- d) **Vulnerable children will receive less education:** Despite over \$3 billion new funding in this package, the Child Care Safety Net halves minimum hours of subsidised access to early learning, while evidence shows that vulnerable children's development and school readiness benefits most from quality early childhood education and care.
- e) The Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community controlled service sector will be diminished, contrary to evidence that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service delivery increases Indigenous family engagement and provides the best results for vulnerable children. It also defeats policy objectives to empower and build capacity for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities.
- f) The 15,000 place gap in ECEC participation for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children identified by the Productivity Commission will increase.
- g) **Traditional market failures ignored:** Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services have grown organically to respond to a gap in the market and a failure of mainstream services.
- h) Closure of a range of vital services that do not fit a mainstream ECEC model: playgroups, mobile services and out of school hours care, for example, will not be viable under this package. Currently, there are no program alternatives being offered for these services.

Access to quality early years education is proven to have the greatest impacts for vulnerable families, supporting a child's successful transition to school and life-long education and employment outcomes. Amended, this package provides us with enormous opportunity to Close the Gap.



5

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services are driven by the dedication and commitment of community members who want a better future for their children A case study of one of these services, Yappera Children's Service, is provided in the box below. All the evidence supports Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services as the most successful organisations in engaging successfully with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children because:

- They actively access vulnerable children who are not accessing services particularly due to the discrimination families experience in mainstream services.
- They engage with the most vulnerable and isolated families in our community and are a key entry point for vulnerable families to engage with a broad range of support services that can enhance the safety and wellbeing of children.
- They support parents who may be experiencing long-term or entrenched unemployment to access support in their transition into the workforce and provide an incentive to transition into the workforce. They often offer culturally safe options for training and a stepping stone into paid local work, some being among the larger employers in their communities.

Case Study: Yappera Multifunctional Aboriginal Children's Service (MACS), Melbourne

In case study conducted in 2012, 74 children, all Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander, were enrolled at Yappera. 12 staff were Aboriginal, with one quarter new to the workforce or returning to the workforce.

Yappera runs a range of childcare programs, including: long day care; early start (family grouping); early start and preschool kindergartens; and two school holiday programs. The kindergarten programs have a pick up and drop off service, and 11 new families joined the service through outreach. Nutrition, physical activity, drama, science, cultural, traditional dance, and parenting/carer programs and workshops are also offered at no additional cost.

In 2012:

- 58 children participated in health checks, including audiology, optometry, paediatric assessments, dental, immunisations, and general health checks.
- Specialist health services were sourced for children, namely speech therapy, occupational therapy and cognitive/developmental support.
- Several children with additional needs, including language/speech delays, cognitive delays, social/emotional delays and Autism spectrum disorder, received additional support.
- 12 children were identified as requiring further assessment;
- 9 referrals were made for families to services including specialist children's services, counselling, family violence support, maternal care and health,
- 13 children had child protection involvement and 7 were in an out of home care placement.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander culture underpins all program planning, delivery and learning at Yappera, in recognition that children learn best with a strong connection to culture and robust support network of family and community. Family are considered to be the primary educators of children and with 50% of staff being local Aboriginal community



members, a sense of trust between families and the service underpins its strong outcomes.

Every year, Yappera experiences significant budget gaps between received grants and projected expenditure.

In modelling conducted by Deloitte Access Economics in 2016, the unamended Jobs for Families Child Care Package would result in a 40% reduction in existing revenue for Yappera, resulting in a 25% decrease in participation.

SNAICC's recommendations for amending the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2016

SNAICC recommends the following legislative amendments and policy commitments to ensure that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are not pushed deeper into an entrenched cycle of inter-generational disadvantage:

1. An amendment to the Bill to secure a recognition and commitment to the rights of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

The Bill currently references Australia's obligations under the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), specifically articles 2, 3, 18 or 23 of the Convention.

SNAICC proposes adding particular reference to articles 29 and 30 of the CRC, as well as reference to Australia's obligations under the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (DRIP), particularly articles 2, 8, 14, 19, 21, 22, and 23.

SNAICC makes specific reference to Article 14: Indigenous peoples have the right to establish and control their educational systems and institutions providing education in their own languages, in a manner appropriate to their cultural methods of teaching and learning.

This could possibly be inserted under Schedule 1, Division 7 – Miscellaneous of the current Bill - 85GA 1) b) (ii-iii).

SNAICC also proposes that the following be included within the Minister's rules for implementation of the Bill: *The Commonwealth recognises the need for unique, flexible and tailored funding agreements with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community controlled early childhood education and care services to accommodate for the increased vulnerability and access gap to early childhood education and care that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander comparison to non-Indigenous children.*

2. An Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program within the Child Care Safety Net and an attuned funding model for other rural and remote services.



The objective of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander program would be to provide repeated three year grants to top-up the income to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services to enable them to continue flexible service provision to the most disadvantaged children within their communities. New funds are not needed, existing funds (estimated \$100 million per year) could be cashed out from Child Care Subsidy funding – see further recommendations under 'Suggested savings measures' below.

3. Provision of at least two full days (20 hours) of subsidised quality early learning to all children to support their development, regardless of their parents' activities.

This is a compromised position from the full 24 hours provided now, offered in the spirit of compromise as a part of a package of recommendations. This requires an amendment to the Bill to ensure that families on incomes less than \$100,000 per annum receive two full days (20 hours) of subsidised care per week. This could taper down between the current proposed \$65,700 and \$100,000 p.a.

This proposal would require specifically an amendment of Schedule 1, Clause 13 1) of the Bill to state that 'The low income result is 48' so that families on incomes less than the lower income threshold (\$100,000) per annum receive two full days (up to 20 hours) of subsidised care per week or an amendment reflecting the tapering component.

This removes unfair cuts in subsidy caused by the 'cliff' at \$65,710 which would mean children have to drop out of early learning or have a significant increase in their fees if their estimated income goes above \$65,710. It also retains workforce incentives for families with incomes over \$65,710 because subsidy for working families will be paid at a higher Child Care Subsidy (CCS) percentage as well as including additional CCS hours. It finally ensures families in the bottom two quintiles who do not meet the activity test are not worse off moving to CCS.

4. If recommendation 3 is unacceptable we propose that all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children have access to a minimum of three days per week subsidised care, regardless of their parents or carers activities, reflecting the national Closing the Gap policy goals.

This base entitlement should be available to families eligible for Family Tax Benefit Part A.

5. The Australian Government guarantee that playgroups, mobiles and other unique services supported within the BBF program, such as youth programs, continue to be funded either through the Community Child Care Fund or another program.

The BBF program currently funds a number of diverse and unique services operating to service the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. No alternative funding arrangements have been proposed for these services, and as it stands they will cease to exist leading to an increased service gap for vulnerable Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children – particularly children in remote areas.



6. A commitment to increase places for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children by 5,000 over the first three years of the package to redress the current 15,000 place early learning gap.

The government has committed to improving the access gap for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children with Minister Morrison stating in relation to the package that "the Government is committed to Indigenous children having the same opportunities as other children to access child care and early learning".⁷

All evidence, however, points to the Bill having a contrary impact on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. To ensure that the Bill becomes a positive driver for change for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children the government needs to commit to address the 15,000 place early learning gap, and establish a collaborative monitoring process on implementation of this commitment. SNAICC is committed to working collaboratively with the government to develop and implement effective strategies to achieve this target.

7. The Senate Committee require the Australian Government Department of Education and Training disclose full information provided under the tenders detailed below.

The Government is currently undertaking a process to assess the capacity of each Budget Based Funding service to transfer to the Jobs for Families Child Care Package and the supports that they would require during the transition. This information is fundamental for Senators to have before them in consideration of whether or not to pass this Bill and what amendments may be required to ensure that the package serves the needs of our most vulnerable.

Relevant tenders are:

- Support for Child Care Grant Funding Recipients (CN3341068)
- Intensive support for Child Care funding rec (CN3341067)
- Support for BBF Mobile Children's Services (CN3341077; CN3341063; CN3341064; CN3341060; CN3341061; CN3341062; CN3341059)

Identified savings measures required to implement recommended amendments

There are a series of cost savings that could be made to redress any increased costs through these recommendations. The sector has been working on identifying some potential measures that range from reducing the income threshold for the cap from \$185,000 to reallocating underspends from the Nanny Pilot and redirecting some of the \$1.1 billion of budget savings the Government will achieve in 2017-18 from the delay in the commencement of the Child care Subsidy. The sector can provide further details of these should they be of interest.

⁷ Australian Government media release: 'Minister Morrison: Better start for Indigenous children', 19 August 2015, available: http://www.indigenous.gov.au/news-and-media/announcements/minister-morrison-better-start-indigenous-children



9

Conclusion

SNAICC urges the Senate Education and Employment Committee to consider the needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and implement the minor changes required to ensure their safety and wellbeing is not compromised.

It is the responsibility of the Government to **not widen** the extreme gap in disadvantage Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children currently experience. How Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children fare will be a litmus test for the Jobs for Families Child Care Package. Now is the time to ensure we have the details right.



Appendix 1

SNAICC Submission

Inquiry into the provisions of the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015

February 2016





Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care

SNAICC Submission

Inquiry into the provisions of the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015

February 2016

Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care Level 1, 252-260 St Georges Rd North Fitzroy, Victoria 3068 Phone: Fax: (03) 9489 8044 Email: Web: www.snaicc.org.au

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	3
2.	KEY RECOMMENDATIONS	5
3.	BACKGROUND CONTEXT	8
4.	THE ISSUES	11
	ISSUE 1: CLOSURE OF THE BUDGET BASED FUNDING PROGRAM WITHOUT ADEQUATE PROGRAMMATIC ALTERNATIVES	13
	ISSUE 2: THE RISK OF LOSING OR DIMINISHING THE ABORIGINAL AND TORRES STRAIT ISLANDER SERVICE SECTOR	OR15
	ISSUE 3: T HE INTRODUCTION OF THE ACTIVITY TEST WILL REDUCE ACCESS TO SUBSIDISED CHILD CARE FOR VULNERABLE CHILDREN	19
	ISSUE 4: THE INCREASED COST OF SERVICE DELIVERY IN REMOTE AREAS	21
	ISSUE 5: THE INCREASED COST OF SERVICE DELIVERY FOR INDIGENOUS COMMUNITIES	22
	Issue 6: It is not yet clear how the Community Child Care Fund will adequately support Aborig and Torres Strait services	INAL 24
	Issue 7: The Additional Child Care Subsidy may not work as intended in the unique context of Aboriginal and Torres Strait communities	25
	ISSUE 8: THE ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS ASSOCIATED WITH THE REFORMS POSE SIGNIFICANT HURDLES BBF SERVICES	FOR 28
	Issue 9: The acknowledged need to increase participation in early childhood services for Aboric and Torres Strait Islander children	GINAL 29
	ISSUE 10: REDISTRIBUTION TO ENSURE THE PACKAGE ENABLES ACCESS FOR CHILDREN EXPERIENCING DISADVANTAGE	30
5.	CONCLUSION	30
AP	PENDIX 1 – DELOITTE ACCESS ECONOMICS REPORT	35

1. Introduction

The Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care **(SNAICC)** is the national peak body for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. SNAICC provides research, policy development, resources and training support on early childhood development issues, and seeks to include the voice of members in relevant policy reform processes. SNAICC members include Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander early childhood education and care **(ECEC)** services. In existence for nearly 35 years, SNAICC has a long and proud history of support to see change in the every day lives of our children around Australia. For more information on SNAICC, please see <u>www.snaicc.org.au</u>.

SNAICC appreciates the opportunity to provide information to the Senate Committee on the anticipated impact of *The Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015* on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. This Bill is a critical opportunity to improve affordability and access to quality early learning for all of Australia's children, and particularly our most vulnerable. This is one of the most important legislative reforms to progress (or undermine) the Australian Government policy objectives to 'Close the Gap in Indigenous disadvantage'.

The Explanatory Memorandum to the Jobs for Families Child Care Package recognises access to early childhood education and care as 'one of the most effective early intervention strategies to break the cycle of poverty and intergenerational welfare dependence.'¹ This package could play a critical role in redressing disadvantage and changing the life trajectories of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children – if it is genuinely aligned with this statement. The balance of the Package at this stage however is weighted heavily towards supporting working families at the expense of supporting access for vulnerable children.

The Jobs for Families Child Care Package significantly changes how ECEC services are provided to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. In particular:

- (a) The Budget Based Funding (BBF) Program the specific program designed for areas where a user pays model is not viable will be abolished. 80% of services in this program are for Indigenous children.² BBF services are expected to transition to the mainstream Child Care Subsidy (CCS) by July 2017; and
- (b) Access to subsidised early childhood education and care services will be halved (from 48 to 24 hours per fortnight) for children whose families earn less than around \$65,000 per annum and who don't meet the 'activity test'. Subsidised access will also be significantly reduced for families in under-employment.

While positive changes are incorporated within the Jobs for Families Child Care Package, SNAICC is deeply concerned that the package will lead to significantly reduced participation in quality early learning of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children experiencing vulnerability. It will also place the viability of many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services supporting these children under threat, along with the diverse outcomes across child, family and community wellbeing and productivity that they contribute to.

These concerns have been confirmed by Deloitte Access Economics **(DAE)** who recently conducted significant research pro bono for SNAICC on the impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities (see report attached as **Appendix 1**). Importantly, DAE conclude that: '...when the eligibility requirements for the CCS are taken into account,

including the activity test and the reduction in the minimum entitlement for low-income families, access to subsidised hours for many vulnerable families is significantly reduced and funding received by services is, on average, materially lower than current levels.'³

From detailed survey results from 36 services (of which 24 were included in the impact modelling covering 25% of children attending BBF services), Deloitte Access Economics found that in the absence of any additional government funding or behaviour change, 'The introduction of the CCS and the activity test in their current form would result in:

- 40% of families currently accessing BBF services, including 46% of families in the lowest income bracket, being eligible for less subsidised hours of child care than they are currently attending [with an average reduction of 13 hours per week]
- 54% of families currently accessing BBF services facing higher out-of-pocket costs, with an average increase in costs of \$4.42 per hour for those negatively impacted.
- The average change in hourly fees is most extreme for families earning less than \$65,000 per year due to the impact of the activity test. The average change in out-of-pocket costs for these families who are negatively impacted is \$5.06 per hour.
- 67% of BBF services receiving reduced Government revenue, with government revenue decreasing by an average of 9.1% [with small services experiencing a 23.5% decrease and remote services experiencing a 24% decrease in Government revenue, with corresponding reductions in enrolments and hours].
- On average, BBF services will receive an overall reduction in both total enrolments (-9%) and hours of child care delivery (-13%).⁴

DAE concluded that:

Without additional funding from alternative government revenue streams, such as grants under the IAS, it could be expected that services will increase fees, reduce their size and/or reduce staff numbers in order to remain viable. In addition, wrap around services which are provided to encourage increased engagement in early childhood services, and provide other community services, may also be reduced. Each of these measures may adversely impact on the level, nature or quality of services provided to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families.⁵

These findings are deeply worrying and stand in direct contrast to the stated objectives of the Package and of Australian Government policy.

The Child Care Safety Net should redress these issues, but is not constructed in a way which will achieve this. Further, there are a range of factors not taken into account in the DAE report that will increase the cost of child care to vulnerable families and reduce participation levels. This includes in particular the administrative hurdles and prescriptive requirements of the package.

SNAICC recommends key changes to redress the imbalance of the package towards workforce participation objectives at the expense of meeting the needs of vulnerable children. In particular, amendments proposed focus on:

- Increasing access to subsidised care for families on incomes less than \$65,000 per annum to two full days (up to 20-24 hours) per week;
- Extension of determinations under the Additional Child Care Subsidy for up to 12 months by the Secretary;
- Increasing the hourly fee cap by 15% for the Child Care Subsidy in remote communities to reflect the higher costs of ECEC delivery in those communities; and

• Inclusion of an adequate Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program within the Child Care Safety Net to provide top-up subsidies to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services.

SNAICC understands that this is a significant reform process that has required enormous effort. We support the efforts to date but are concerned that without these amendments, unforeseen policy consequences will undermine the objectives of this Bill. Further information must be made public to enable Members of Parliament to properly debate this Bill, and further measures are required to support access to quality early learning and ultimately transition to school, education, workforce participation outcomes for vulnerable children. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, once again, stand to lose the most from these reforms.

We urge the Senate Committee to closely critique how the Jobs for Families Child Care Package will impact these children and consider the balanced recommendations of this submission. With reasonably minor amendments and some clear, prescribed parameters for the Child Care Safety Net policy, a brighter future for our most vulnerable Australian children can be secured.

2. Key recommendations

Recommendation 1:

SNAICC urges the Senate inquiry to request analysis from the Australian Government Department of Education and Training of the viability for BBF services to meet the needs of their target populations when the program ends, and a justification for ending the program in light of those viability impacts.

Recommendation 2:

SNAICC urges the Senate Committee to require the Australian Government Department of Education and Training to provide detailed information, based on their current understanding, on:

- (a) how the Jobs for Families Package will operate for mobile services and OSHC services;
- (b) how many services will not be transitioning to the new model; and
- (c) what alternative programs (including new resource allocation) will be established to support the needs of these services.

Recommendation 3:

Playgroups, mobile services and other services involving parent/carer, as well as other unique services supported within the BBF program, such as youth programs, continue to be funded after the cessation of the BBF program, either through the Community Child Care Fund or another specific funded program.

Recommendation 4:

Adequate long-term funding for an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program be allocated within the Child Care Safety Net to provide top-up subsidies to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services. We do not feel confident with the lack of information currently available to propose a specific figure required for this component. We recommend a transparent process to confirm this amount in consultation with peak bodies, including SNAICC, and services.

Recommendation 5:

Families on incomes less than \$65,000 per annum receive two full days (20-24 hours) of subsidised care per week. This requires specifically an amendment of Schedule 2, Clause 13(1) of the Bill to state that

'The low income result is 48' so that families on incomes less than the lower income threshold (\$65,710) per annum receive two full days (up to 24 hours) of subsidised care per week.

Recommendation 6:

The Senate Committee conduct a Study Tour to ensure strong understanding of remote service provision, the needs of services that support particularly remote children and families and the inherent challenges within the Jobs for Families Child Care Package.

Recommendation 7:

Introduce an hourly fee cap 15% higher for the Child Care Subsidy in remote communities to reflect the higher costs of ECEC delivery in those communities. This requires amendment to Schedule 2, subclause 2(2) to add a further dot point, identified in bold below.

The **CCS hourly rate cap** depends on the type of service providing the session of care (see **subclause 2(3)**). The CCS hourly rate caps are:

- \$11.55 for care provided by a centre-based day care service
- \$10.70 for care provided by a family day care service
- \$10.10 for care provided by an outside school hours care service
- \$13.30 for care provided by a remotely located centre-based day care service
- \$11.60 for care provided by a remotely located outside school hours care service
- The rate prescribed by the Minister's rules for care provided by a service type prescribed in the Minister's rules.

Recommendation 8:

A second set of hourly rate caps be included within Schedule 1, Clause 2(3) specifically for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services, according to the following table:

Schedule 2, subclause 2(2) should read (new section in bold)

The **CCS hourly rate cap** depends on the type of service providing the session of care (see **subclause 2(3)**). The CCS hourly rate caps are:

- \$11.55 for care provided by a centre-based day care service
- \$10.70 for care provided by a family day care service
- \$10.10 for care provided by an outside school hours care service
- \$13.30 for care provided by an Indigenous centre-based day care service
- \$12.30 for care provided by an Indigenous family day care service
- \$11.60 for care provided by Indigenous outside school hours care service
- The rate prescribed by the Minister's rules for care provided by a service type prescribed in the Minister's rules.

Recommendation 9:

If Recommendation 8 is not adopted, Item 1 of the table detailed in Schedule 1, Clause 3(1) is amended so that where an individual's adjusted taxable income for the income year in which the CCS fortnight starts is equal to or below the lower income threshold, the applicable percentage for the individual is 100%.

Recommendation 10:

The Community Child Care Fund offer repeated funding grants of three-year periods based on demonstrated need. It should be clear that services are not precluded from funding based on past

funding provision and it is anticipated that a number of services will require ongoing operational support.

Recommendation 11:

Amend s204K of the Bill to require notice to an appropriate child protection related State/Territory body only as required under jurisdictional child protection legislation.

Recommendation 12:

Eligibility for ACCS (at risk component) – s85CA of the Bill be amended to replace the 'at risk of serious abuse or neglect' test with a 'vulnerability' test that encompasses service identification of a series of risk factors of vulnerability, within a vulnerability framework developed to include developmental or learning delays, behavioural issues, family crisis or vulnerability on the Australian Early Childhood Development Census etc.

Recommendation 13:

S85CE of the Bill, and any other relevant section, be amended such that The Secretary can make a determination under ACCS (at risk) for up to 12 months after the exposure to risk was identified. Policies on this provision are recommended to include a recommendation to services to conduct a further assessment eight weeks after the ACCS support expires to determine whether the risk has resurfaced.

Recommendation 14:

Remove all provisions requiring proof of immunisation to access ACCS (at risk), including '...or would be except that a session of care is provided on a day in an immunisation grace period for the child (see subsection (9))' from s67CD(3) of the Bill.

Recommendation 15:

Fund Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC service providers under the Community Child Care Fund for the substantial administration costs associated with supporting families to administer entitlements.

Recommendation 16:

- Families and child care services receive automatic notification of any issues arising that may affect a family's receipt of the subsidy.
- Services can view the subsidised rate and number of hours each family is entitled to.
- Families be entitled to a three-month period within which to rectify any issues before their subsidy entitlements are cut.

Recommendation 17:

Amend s33(10(4)) of the Bill on 42 days absence allowance to include a provision (f) which reads: 'the child is attending an event reasonably required by his/her culture.'

Recommendation 18:

The Australian Government Department of Education and Training (*DET*) provide adequate information to the Senate Committee on:

- (a) ECEC service coverage and service gaps for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children across Australia; and
- (b) The Australian Government plan for how the Jobs for Families Child Care Package will redress the 15,000 place gap, as committed by the Minister for this portfolio in August 2015.

Recommendation 19:

If DET is unable to provide information on service gaps, the Senate Committee recommend a transparent process of identifying areas of most need for new services and service expansion targeting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, in particular with peak bodies and services.

Recommendation 20:

Amend Schedule 1, Clause 1(2) to read 'The *annual cap* of \$7,500 applies to an individual for an income year if the adjusted taxable income of the individual for the income year exceeds the amount that is the lower income threshold plus \$120,000.'

3. Background context

The early years as a critical period in improving outcomes of vulnerable children

Every child deserves an equal start in life, but many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are born into circumstances of high vulnerability, exclusion and disadvantage. Indigenous children comprise just 2.9 per cent of children participating in early childhood education and care programs, despite making up 5.5 per cent of the population.⁶ In 2013, 74 per cent of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children were enrolled in preschool in the year before full-time schooling, with 70 per cent attending, compared to 91 per cent enrolment and 89 per cent attendance for non-Indigenous children.⁷

With nearly half of all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children identified as vulnerable under the Australian Early Development Census, twice that of non-Indigenous children,⁸ a focus on change in the early years is fundamental to Closing the Gap. Not enough is being done to ensure these children are accessing early years programs, despite evidence clearly showing that the formative years of a child's life are a critical predictor of their successful transition to school and life-long education and employment outcomes.⁹

Longitudinal, randomised controlled studies from the USA, for example, have demonstrated that 95% of children experiencing disadvantage who participate in quality early learning services from ages zero to three develop an IQ within the normal range compared with 45% of those children who don't.¹⁰ We note that this outcome resulted from 50 hours per week ECEC participation. Other outcomes included: greater likelihood of full-time higher status employment; increased social competence; additional years of education; and reduced proportion of high-risk activities like smoking, drugs and teen pregnancy.¹¹ Importantly, the impacts of participation reduced after the age of three: suggesting that zero to three is a critical window for children experiencing significant vulnerability.

The argument for improved access for vulnerable children to ECEC services is also an economic one. The Abecedarian Program discussed above, for example, delivers a cost-benefit ratio of between 3-4 : 1 at 21 years post-program.¹² Research by the Australian Research Aliance for Children and Youth (ARACY) states that:

In addition to being crucial to children's developmental trajectories, it is clear that investments in the early years and in prevention and early intervention more broadly yield significant financial returns. The return on investment for prevention and early intervention is consistently greater than costly remedial responses; preventative investment reduces downstream expenditure on remedial education, school failure, poor health, mental illness, welfare recipiency, substance misuse and criminal justice.¹³

A recent report by PricewaterhouseCoopers affirms this, finding that increasing participation of vulnerable children in early childhood education and care services would amount to a \$13.3 billion benefit to Australia's GDP by 2050. It confirmed a public benefit-cost ratio of \$2.69:1, although international estimates are much higher.¹⁴

Australia has a strong policy framework that reflects the importance of early childhood development in lifelong outcomes for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. The National Early Childhood Development Strategy, a broad initiative to address children's health, education and wellbeing, has the overall goal to ensure that 'by 2020 all children have the best start in life to create a better future for themselves and for the nation'.¹⁵ Therefore, major reforms to Australia's early childhood education and care system must progress this policy objective. These reforms provide an opportunity to progress this policy objective and redress Australia's poor OECD performance in benchmark standards relating to early childhood education and care and in the proportion of three-to-five-year-olds in early learning or preschool.¹⁶ Importantly it also provides an opportunity to bridge the chasm between our policy goals and the resources invested in realising them, with the average expenditure on early childhood education and care a mere 0.1% in comparison to the average in OECD countries of around 0.5% of overall GDP.¹⁷

What works to improve outcomes for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children

The Australian Institute of Health and Welfare sets out the key factors that are known to be effective in overcoming Indigenous disadvantage in the early years. The Institute states that:

- Children at risk of poor developmental and educational outcomes benefit from attending high-quality education and care programs in the years before school.
- Early learning programs that are supported by the community, provided by educators who are qualified, well-attended, well-resourced, and evidence-based are a key contributor to good early childhood outcomes.
- Helping families and communities to be supportive and effective in their roles in children's lives is a key protective factor for the early years and a key component in the design and delivery of high-quality, effective early years programs.
- Uptake of early learning programs by Indigenous families is enhanced by community partnerships, culturally relevant practice that values local Indigenous knowledge, and appropriate teacher training and support.¹⁸

Enabling Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children to experience the benefits of ECEC requires efforts to improve their *access* to such services. Early childhood expert Professor Brennan states that,

Access to early childhood education means far more than simply increasing the number of preschool places available or the proportion of children enrolled (Baxter and Hand, 2013: xvii). Even if places are available, families may face barriers relating to cost, quality, hours of opening location and – crucially – responsiveness to the needs and concerns of both parents and children. Accessible services need to be genuinely responsive to, and welcoming and respectful of, the children and families they serve. As well, programs need to be 'delivered in such a way that the child is able to fully experience the potential benefits of [early childhood education]'. (Baxter and Hand, 2013: 55-64)

'Whether services are targeted specifically at Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families, or at the community in general, participation by Aboriginal families is higher in services developed by and with these communities.' (Mann, 2012; Gooda, 2011)

The importance of culture and community based services in increasing service participation was demonstrated with the recent set up of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Child and Family Centres across the country. For example, 80% of the 650 children within one of the nine NSW Aboriginal Child and Family Centres in 2014 had not accessed any ECEC program previously.¹⁹

Currently, approximately 240 'Budget Based Funded Services' and 38 'Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children and Family Centres' provide diverse, holistic, community based early years services for Indigenous children, in addition to a number of mainstream services. These are developed and operated consistently with evidence on what works to support positive outcomes for Indigenous children experiencing vulnerability. Recent research by Deloitte Access Economics noted that approximately 80% of families participating in BBF services fall within the lowest income bracket (see Appendix 1).

These services fall far short of Indigenous service needs, with the Productivity Commission estimating a gap of 15,000 places and a funding shortfall which is obstructing access for those most in need.²⁰ Most existing Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services have lengthy waiting lists and are under pressure weekly to accept additional children in need of support. Many have also been progressively starved in recent years with a funding cap placed on BBF funding. Budgets were also based on the original child care places of the services, which often changed dramatically over the years. This means that, for example, Lullas Children and Family Centre in Shepparton is provided with Government funding for 17 child care places, despite now offering 70 places.

Despite being under-funded to meet their aims, many of these services continue to develop programs based on community need, not on parental entitlements. Many provide a touchpoint for the entire family to access services and engage with the community, while giving children the best start in life. The centres provide:

- critical early learning supports,
- early identification of learning disabilities,
- basic health services,
- parenting and family support programs,
- cultural programs that build pride and identity,
- transition to school programs,
- family support and capacity building,
- information sharing and community events,
- employment opportunities for locals.

These functions are not add-ons, but fundamental resources for families and children who wouldn't otherwise access formal support services.

Evidence also confirms that engagement in early childhood education reduces risk of harm to a child, and subsequent involvement with statutory child protection authorities, as well as reductions in remedial services and criminal behaviour in the longer term.²¹ Holistic community based Indigenous services are a central preventative measure to strengthen families and prevent child abuse and neglect. Increasing both service access and wider supports for children at risk would reduce the number of

children experiencing or at risk of experiencing harm, particularly given that children aged less than one year were most likely to be the subject of a substantiation (14.7 per 1,000 children), followed by children aged 1-4 years (8.4 per 1,000 children).²² Such supports would also assist in lowering rates of child removal, with nearly half (44 per cent) of all children in out-of-home care being removed by age five.²³

Improving workforce participation

SNAICC recognises the critical role that early childhood services play in improving workforce participation of parents and carers. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander early years services provide employment pathways for many parents and carers – generating employment opportunities, enabling communities to develop skills, knowledge and qualifications to get work ready in culturally appropriate, supported environments. These services build confidence and skill up family members – many who have never been in the workforce – providing a stepping-stone from voluntary or casual work into more permanent and skilled paid work.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services also support the work choices of families by providing flexible care that caters for parents and carers in temporary, contract and permanent employment positions.

4. The issues

SNAICC is deeply concerned that there will be grave unintended policy consequences from the implementation of The Australian Government Jobs for Families Child Care Package for Australia's children experiencing vulnerability. In particular, it will have a profound impact on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, reducing access to and participation in critical early learning services.

SNAICC recently engaged Deloitte Access Economics to analyse the impact of the introduction of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities (see full report attached as **Appendix 1**). DAE concluded that the transition of services to the Child Care Subsidy and the introduction of the activity test *'...are expected to significantly influence the nature and composition of Indigenous services' revenue.'* From detailed survey results from 36 services covering 25% of children participating in the BBF program and a review of available research, Deloitte Access Economics concluded that:

In the absence of any additional government funding, and assuming that families choose to retain their current attendance levels and pay the full cost of unsubsidised hours (which some of course will not), the introduction of the JFCCP in its current form would result in:

- 40% of families currently accessing BBF services, including 46% of families in the lowest income bracket, being eligible for fewer subsidised hours of child care than they are currently attending.
 - On average, for those families eligible for fewer hours than they currently attend, 13 hours per week of current access would be unsubsidised under the JFCCP.
- 54% of families currently accessing BBF services facing higher out-of-pocket costs, with an average increase in costs of \$4.42 per hour for those negatively impacted.

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 Submission 12

- The average change in hourly fees is most pronounced for families earning less than \$65,000 per year due to the impact of the activity test and the reduction in minimum entitlement. The average change in out-of-pocket costs for families who are negatively impacted is \$5.06 per hour, noting that this shortfall will at least in part be covered by additional funding available under the ACCS.
- 67% of BBF services receiving reduced government revenue, with government revenue decreasing by an average 9.1%.
 - Small and regional services are most vulnerable to the impact of the JFCCP, with the largest projected percentage decrease in revenue.
- BBF services receiving, on average, an overall reduction in both total enrolments (-9%) and hours
 of child care delivery (-13%).
 (Executive Summary: see full report attached as Appendix 1)

DAE conclude that:

'...when the eligibility requirements for the CCS are taken into account, including the activity test and the reduction in the minimum entitlement for low-income families, access to subsidised hours for many vulnerable families is significantly reduced and funding received by services is, on average, materially lower than current levels.'

They note the potential of additional funding mechanisms developed to support the implementation of the policy changes to mitigate these impacts, including the Community Child Care Fund and Additional Child Care Subsidy, and highlight that:

It will be imperative the transitional and ongoing support mechanisms associated with the JFCCP (such as the ACCS in the case of families, and the CCF in the case of services) are effectively utilised to offset the direct adverse effects of the proposed policy changes. Without sufficient support via these measures, the analysis suggests the JFCCP will have a material negative impact on the affordability of, and participation in, Indigenous early childhood services. Any reduction in access stemming from these reforms would run directly counter to the national policy objective of encouraging equal rates of participation in early childhood services between Indigenous and non-Indigenous children – the achievement of which requires a considerable uplift in participation among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.²⁴

We appreciate that sector reform is a major and complex endeavour. We understand and commend the breadth and extent of work that the Department of Education has invested in the development of this reform package to date. However we urge for greater investment in transparent development of the Child Care Safety Net before Parliament votes on this Bill. There is simply inadequate information before Parliament currently to be in a position to vote on this reform package. There remain too many questions about how Australia's early childhood education and care system will cater for and support our most vulnerable children.

With this in mind, SNAICC makes the following key recommendations to amend *The Family Assistance Legislation Amendment Bill 2015* or the policies supporting it.
Issue 1: Closure of the Budget Based Funding program without adequate programmatic alternatives

The BBF program comprises a number of differing service types to support a very diverse range of early childhood program needs across urban, rural, remote and very remote Australia. This includes: playgroups; out-of-school-hours services; long day care services; Multi-functional Aboriginal Children's Services (MACS); jet crèches; and mobile services, as well as a number of other programs like breakfast programs and toy libraries. SNAICC supports the need for redevelopment of a coherent policy and program to support children with diverse needs. However, while this has been promised over a number of years now, beginning with the Budget Based Funding Program review in 2012,²⁵ an alternative, effective approach has not yet been articulated.

Services are supported under the BBF program because they are located in areas where a user pays system has been assessed as not viable. We have not seen any information to suggest that the assessment of service viability of services with the BBF program has changed.

Recommendation 1:

SNAICC urges the Senate inquiry to request analysis from the Australian Government Department of Education and Training of the viability for BBF services to meet the needs of their target populations when the program ends, and a justification for ending the program in light of those viability impacts.

The Federal Department of Education and Training has informed all BBF services that they will be transferring to the new system in July 2017. While they have been informed that if they do not wish to move to this system, there will be alternative programs for them to apply to, there has been no information provided on what these programs are or whether there will be new funding to support them. Further, it is evident that a number of service types will not be supported under the Jobs for Families Child Care Package – playgroups, for example, will not fit within the model. It is also very unclear whether many of the out of school hour's care (OSHC) or mobile services will fit within the model. A case study on an out-of-school-hours care service for youth currently supported under the BBF program is detailed in the table below. It highlights the diversity of programs supported under this program that meet important policy objectives but that will not fit within the proposed system. There are a number of other services which are deciding to shut down child care services already rather than attempt a transfer to this model, which they see as entirely unrealistic for their community.

Recommendation 2:

SNAICC urges the Senate Committee to require the Australian Government Department of Education and Training to provide detailed information, based on their current understanding, on:

- (d) how the Jobs for Families Package will operate for mobile services and OSHC services;
- (e) how many services will not be transitioning to the new model; and
- (f) what alternative programs (including new resource allocation) will be established to support the needs of these services.

Recommendation 3:

Playgroups, mobile services and other services involving parent/carer, as well as other unique services supported within the BBF program, such as youth programs, continue to be funded after the cessation of the BBF program, either through the Community Child Care Fund or another specific funded program.

Anmatjere Outside School Hours Care Service – Ti Tree NT: A case study of a remote NT Youth Program that is funded through BBF



Basketball at Ti Tree Outside School Hours Care Service

Provider: Central Desert Regional Council

Area covered by the service: approximately 1500 km² including the communities of: Ti Tree, Nturia, Pmara Jutunta and Wilora

Service hours: Tuesday-Saturday 3.30pm-8.00pm

Uptake of the service: The service was used on 3214 occasions in the last 12 months Number of Aboriginal staff: 3 (75% of the staff)

Outcomes for participants:

- Improved engagement and outcomes at school,
- A chance to participate in fun developmental activities in a safe place,
- Access to organised sports,
- Better health, self-esteem and wellbeing,
- Access to trusted staff who can provide help and referral support where needed,
- Organised school holiday programs,
- Access to visiting services (such as mental health, child welfare and substance misuse prevention, programs). These visiting services use the program as a 'shop-front' and coordination point.

Outcomes for the wider community:

- Reduced crime and substance misuse,
- Access to childcare services (this is the only permanent childcare option in Ti Tree),
- Some of the programs that are supported by this service are also used/ attended by adults who attend with children who are in their care e.g. discos, movie nights,
- Increased employment opportunities for local people,
- Youth programs such as this have played a crucial role along with Low Aromatic Fuel roll out in reducing petrol sniffing. Sniffing has dropped by 94% in this region.

Potential Impact of the BBF Transition Changes:

The Anmatjere Outside School Hours Care program has been in operation for over 10 years, providing OSHC and Vacation Care programs. It is highly uncertain whether this program will be able to qualify as an approved childcare provider and continue to operate under the new system.

The main users of the program live in poverty and cannot reasonably be expected to pay fees to access the program.

It is uncertain whether the Safety Net provisions will cover programs like this as they appear to be targeted more to OSHC services that are provided out of child care centres. There is no child care centre in Ti Tree.

BBF funded youth programs in the region:

Historically services like the Ti Tree youth program have been an uncomfortable fit for Outside School Hours Care funding as they operate more like youth programs than child care services. The Commonwealth was well aware of this when it first established the services using cashed out child-care program funds between 2001-05. This approach was used because there were very few child care centres in the region and because remote communities clearly needed more generalist youth activities. There are four other programs that operate this way in the southern part of the Northern Territory. They are located in Ampilatwatja, Utopia, Yuelamu and Yuendumu. At this point it appears there is a real risk that all of these programs will be forgotten and lost in the BBF transition.²⁶

Issue 2: The risk of losing or diminishing the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service sector

SNAICC strongly believes that the model presented within the Jobs For Families Child Care Package is at odds with the principles of service provision of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services do not operate to support families' work choices or even just to provide children with early childhood development opportunities; they are about holistically supporting the wellbeing of all children and families in the community. These services prioritise access and engagement for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children not accessing, or not likely to access, mainstream services, and through their unique features they overcome many of the identified barriers Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families experience in accessing early childhood services.²⁷

SNAICC is deeply concerned that this disconnect will lead to a significant loss of Indigenous service provision in the early years sector. There is a great risk of an unforeseen policy consequence of the closure of many Indigenous services through the transition of BBF services to the Child Care Subsidy. Viability findings of the DAE report, in particular for small and remote services, highlight this risk (Appendix 1). This threat may in practice be significantly greater in light of the challenges of the administrative burden of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on services.

These services have not been supported, like all other services, to transition to the National Quality Framework. They do not currently operate under the Child Care Benefit system and are not accustomed to such administrative demands. Many mobile and other services operate under very trying circumstances with minimal, if any, infrastructure, in very remote locations.

Conversely, with minor amendment the package provides an opportunity to recognise the unique value and role of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service sector for our most vulnerable children, and to provide a system that supports them and the outcomes they can achieve for children. The role of these services is outlined briefly in the background context section above and the DAE Report in Appendix 1. The value of Indigenous specific services is also reflected on in the box below, drawn from a

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 Submission 12

recent SNAICC research report. Only with a system that recognises and enables strong Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community ownership of services are we setting ourselves up to be in a very different position in terms of equality of our First Peoples in the next decade. If communities lose their community owned and driven ECEC services, they lose a lot more than child care.

Participation contributes to better outcomes for children and families²⁸

International and Australian evidence has strongly supported the importance of Indigenous participation for positive outcomes in service delivery for Indigenous children and families. In the United States, studies indicate that the best outcomes in community well-being and development for Indigenous peoples are achieved where those peoples have control over their own lives and are empowered to respond to and address the problems facing their own communities.²⁹ Canadian research has shown a direct correlation between increased Indigenous community-control of services and improved health outcomes for Indigenous peoples.³⁰ Canadian research has also found a direct connection between Indigenous self-government and reduced rates of youth-suicide.³¹ Denato and Segal (2013) provide a comprehensive review of Australian evidence indicating the crucial importance of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community control to outcomes in health service delivery.³² They cite several studies of the Office for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health to conclude: A common theme emerging from these extensive reviews regarding 'what works' was the crucial importance of community engagement, ownership and control over particular programs and interventions.³³

Numerous reports and inquiries in Australia consistently confirm a lack of robust community governance and meaningful Indigenous community participation as major contributors to past failures of Government policy.³⁴ They highlight the need to build capacity for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community-controlled children and family services.³⁵ A recent report of the Australian National Audit Office finds that building the role and capacity of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations is not only important for effective service delivery, but an important policy objective in its own right in so far as it promotes local governance, leadership and economic participation, building social capital for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.³⁶ Indeed, the *Bringing them Home* report concludes that community development approaches to addressing child protection needs are required rather than traditional models of child welfare that 'pathologise and individualise Indigenous child protection needs.³⁷

Participation supports service access and engagement for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families.

New ways of working with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families that are community led and managed can have multiple benefits in ensuring that services are culturally appropriate for and acceptable to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families, addressing the myriad of barriers that contribute to their under-utilisation of mainstream services.³⁸ It is well accepted that service access of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families is supported by service systems and providers that develop cultural competence and service delivery that is culturally appropriate.³⁹ Collaboration between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, mainstream agencies and government can contribute to build competency and offer ways of Indigenising families' experiences of chid protection services.⁴⁰

Evaluation of child and family service delivery through the federally funded Communities for Children program identifies that 'Indigenous specific services offer Indigenous families a safe, comfortable, culturally appropriate environment that is easier to access and engage with.'⁴¹ The importance of Indigenous-led services to family engagement in child protection is also clearly identified in the *Bringing them Home* report: Evidence to the Inquiry confirms that Indigenous families perceive any contact with welfare departments as threatening the removal of their child. Families are reluctant to approach welfare departments when they need assistance. Where Indigenous services are available they are much more likely to be used.⁴²

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services also provide a unique quality of service to children. They are framed by clear principles, drawing on traditional values and child-rearing practices, which are often

significantly different from dominant cultural child-rearing practices in Australia. While practices vary within different local cultures, they commonly emphasise whole of community caring, and include important roles for extended family and kin in meeting the day-to-day care needs of children.⁴³ Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services provide an important role in validating and nurturing cultural identity of children, now known to be central in supporting healthy, confident and productive growth. SNAICC explored this issue in more detail in its submission to the BBF review in 2012,⁴⁴ excerpts highlighting some key features of these services are included below:

Values and incorporates identity and culture

A wealth of literature highlights the importance for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children of early childhood service models that 'acknowledge and affirm Indigenous culture and build positive cultural identity.'⁴⁵ Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families have identified that a critical factor in their engagement with a child care service is the ability of the service 'to recognise and incorporate cultural practice into the way the child and family is dealt with.'⁴⁶ The NIRA affirms this, setting out that 'Connection to culture is critical for emotional, physical and spiritual well being. Culture pervades the lives of Indigenous people and is a key factor in their wellbeing – culture must be recognised in actions intended to overcome Indigenous disadvantage...efforts to Close the Gap in Indigenous Disadvantage must recognise and build on the strength of Indigenous cultures and identities.'⁴⁷

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services incorporate culture on an every day, incidental basis by focusing on developing children's identity, sense of belonging and pride within their community, family and culture.⁴⁸ Whilst many mainstream early childhood services do aim to be inclusive of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander culture, there are important distinctions. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander culture, naturally embrace culture as central to every aspect of service delivery: it is not something external, but inherent in what they are. This creates a sense of cultural safety for families.⁴⁹

Community not Centre focused

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC services are also about meeting the needs of *all* children in the community.⁵⁰ Services focus not on just the children attending the centre but seek to reach all children who may be in need in the community. This is achieved, for example, through outreach, mobile services, and provision of care to children visiting the community. This *'community approach to child care is consistent with a "traditional" Indigenous approach.*⁵¹ This principle is supported within the National Early Childhood Development Strategy, which states that a key element of a responsive ECEC services is *'active service outreach into the community'.*⁵²

Holistic and responsive to need

Another feature of these services is their holistic nature and responsiveness to cater for a child's comprehensive developmental needs, including language development, speech and hearing support. These need to be part of an integrated approach and not considered as add-ons to a program. Holistic early childhood services also need to provide a range of services beyond child care and development programs,⁵³ including health, family support and capacity building, nutrition and early intervention. These additional programs have been identified by families and services alike as critical to increasing families' access and engagement with an early childhood service.⁵⁴ The provision of such additional programs in an integrated approach is also critical to meeting broader family needs⁵⁵ and overcoming disadvantage in early childhood. This requires 'a holistic approach that addresses children and families in the context of their communities and cultures, taking into account children's physical and mental health, emotional wellbeing and development.'⁵⁶

Strengths based approach

A strengths based approach to ECEC service provision builds on existing family and community strengths and expertise to develop children's and families' capacity, confidence and pride. It utilises Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander culture and languages, recognising – as stated in the House of Representatives recent report on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander traditional language development – the multitude of evidence that 'early childhood Aboriginal language and cultural programs lead to increased selfesteem, improved academic performance, improved school attendance, reduced drop-out rates and better proficiency in reading skills in both the Indigenous language and English.'⁵⁷

It requires active community participation, 'encouraging and facilitating communities "doing it for themselves" rather than "being done to".⁵⁸ The National Early Childhood Development Strategy describes this as 'engaging and empowering parents and communities in early childhood development and services', highlighting this as an essential component of a responsive early childhood service.⁵⁹ A strengths based approach is particularly important for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families and communities, for whom past policies, structures and histories have eroded self-esteem and social cohesion. In overcoming this, therefore, a critical element of an empowering, strengths based approach is recognising each family and community's unique context and qualities. As Sims describes, *'It is essential to remember that each family/community/culture has different strengths, not all of which are recognised as strengths in a white, middle-class world.*⁶⁰

BBF service leaders and academics have raised concerns that a user-pays model is incompatible with these principles of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services. A user-pays model like the CCS inherently risks termination of a child's participation in a service due to unpaid fees and/or families not adhering to administrative requirements. BBF services have raised the following specific concerns regarding this:

- Whilst many BBF services can and do collect fees (albeit in most cases, low fees) from their families, not all families – particularly those with unstable incomes – are able to consistently pay. With a fee-driven model such as the CCS, when families cannot pay fees, children will be forced to drop out of the service. As well as the detrimental effects this will have on families and children, it will also lead to gaps in service budgets and cause services to operate at a loss until fees can be recovered or enrolment rates raised;
- Reliance on fees as a service's major income source would be inadequate to cover the range of costs a service incurs, without escalating fees to prohibitive levels; and
- Collection of fees can be highly challenging in contexts of inter-generational poverty and disadvantage, and can have a negative impact on the relationship between staff and families, and on families' engagement with the service.⁶¹

The experience of Bubup Wilam Early Learning, included in DAE report, Appendix 1, pp.21-22, illustrates that struggles of marrying Aboriginal service principles with the mainstream user-pays CCB system. Under a block-funded program, services can set their fees according to what is realistic for their communities. This means that a child's attendance at the service is not compromised by how much their family is able to pay.

Abolishing the Budget Based Funding program calls for a new model designed to support culturally grounded Indigenous services for populations experiencing vulnerability. SNAICC understands the objectives of moving these services to the Child Care Subsidy model. However, evidence presented by

Deloitte Access Economics (Appendix 1) suggests that service viability requires an alternate funding stream, which would top up operational funding for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services located in areas of high need where a market-based model will not be feasible.

Recommendation 4:

Adequate long-term funding for an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program be allocated within the Child Care Safety Net to provide top-up subsidies to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services. We do not feel confident with the lack of information currently available to propose a specific figure required for this component. We recommend a transparent process to confirm this amount in consultation with peak bodies, including SNAICC, and services.

Issue 3: The introduction of the activity test will reduce access to subsidised child care for vulnerable children

The proposed activity test also requires amendment to ensure that vulnerable children do not lose access to early childhood education and care opportunities due to their parents' employment status.

The Jobs for Families Child Care Package halves access to subsidised early learning and care to 24 hours per fortnight for children whose families have incomes of less than around \$65,000 per annum and who don't meet the activity test, significantly reducing access for families in under-employment. It also embeds a complex three-tiered system in which:

- 4-8 hours activity gives 18 hours of subsidy per week.
- More than 8 to 24 hours activity gives 36 hours of subsidy.
- More than 24 hours activity provides 50 hours subsidy/ week.
- The parent with the lowest entitlement determines access hours.

This will have an enormous effect on Indigenous children experiencing vulnerability. Deloitte Access Economics research found that 46% of families attending BBF services earning less than \$65,000 per year would be eligible for less hours than they are currently attending, with the average reduction of hours per week being 12 hours (see report in Appendix 1, at 16). A further 24% of families earning between \$65,000 and \$90,000 would be eligible for less hours of care than they are currently using. The average reduction in hours per week in this case is 19 hours less of care.

Whilst it was stated in the second reading of the Bill that 24 hours per fortnight equates to two weekly six-hour sessions, ⁶² this is dependent on the particular child care service offering shorter sessions than the regular full-day session – which most services do not. In fact, offering shorter sessions is often not an option for services, as shorter hours of service do not necessarily mean cumulatively lower operational costs. If a centre does not offer shorter sessions, the allocation of 24 hours of care per fortnight will equate to one session per week.

The proposal for services to break their programs down into 3 or 6-hour periods would have unintended policy consequences:

• Families who can pay for full days will get priority over children accessing the services through this provision,

- Services will need to increase their hourly rate significantly. This will exceed the subsidy maximum and pass directly to families, making child care unaffordable for families needing it most,
- Casualising the workforce: this will have a detrimental impact on child care staff, who are currently paid at low rates despite the requirement for increased qualifications under the National Quality Framework (NQF). Further casualising the sector will result in a decrease in skilled staff as qualified staff seek better wages, and will mean that numerous child care educators will be hired on a part-time or casual basis, and will therefore not receive a livable wage,
- Staff-child ratios required under the NQF will mean that if some children have shorter periods of access, staff costs may remain the same. For example, the same number of staff is required for three or five children depending on child-staff ratios.

SNAICC supports the concerns of Professor Brennan and Dr Adamson (Social Policy Research Centre, UNSW) in their submission to this Inquiry that,

Based on recent research by Skattebol et al, the new three-tier activity test 'is likely to confuse and intimidate parents rather than support their workforce participation'; that '[f]aced with insecure work and the need to navigate a means-test and an activity test, some families may simply choose not to put their children in child care'; and whilst 56% of families work shift work and/or on weekends, the package unduly favours families with predictable, standard work hours, and thus does not address the need to respond to less traditional work contexts.

Evidence suggests longer time periods at quality early learning services are required for children experiencing vulnerability. While strong and consistent evidence on optimal length and intensity of service access is not currently available, US research clearly indicates a difference in outcomes based on family income and a need for higher intensity of participation for children from lower income families to achieve substantive outcomes. Researchers examined the effects of different child care arrangements on children's cognitive and social proficiencies at the start of school. They found that specifically, for the low-income group, only children who attended a centre for more than 30 hours per week experienced significant gains in pre-reading skills. Alternatively, children from higher income families did not show any significant gains from attending centres for more than 30 hours per week. In contrast to the low-income children, they also displayed increasingly negative behaviour the longer they attended a centre program each week. The evaluators conclude that full-day programs better serve children from lower-income families, allowing them to gain pre-reading and maths skills without detriment to social behaviour.⁶³ 12 hours per week subsidised care is also inconsistent 'with what the evidence tells us children need in terms of developing secure relationships with consistent caregivers in the early years'.⁶⁴

Recommendation 5:

Families on incomes less than \$65,000 per annum receive two full days (20-24 hours) of subsidised care per week. This requires specifically an amendment of Schedule 2, Clause 13(1) of the Bill to state that 'The low income result is 48' so that families on incomes less than the lower income threshold (\$65,710) per annum receive two full days (up to 24 hours) of subsidised care per week.

We note that this is a compromised provision based on what is currently provided. Evidence suggests three days of access for particularly vulnerable children and service experience confirms that ability to access five days of care per week is preferred for improving a child's learning and development, as well as relationships with educators.

Issue 4: The increased cost of service delivery in remote areas

SNAICC supports the position of World Vision and the National Association for Mobile Services on this issue. The Bill will have distinct, negative impacts on remote Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services, who generally operate in communities with low employment, high proportion of single parent families, high levels of disadvantage, and within contexts where the market would otherwise fail to deliver fee-for-service child care programs.

Recent research by Deloitte Access Economics on the impact of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package found that 90% of regional BBF services and 83% of remote services would have reduced government revenue under the package. It was further identified that the average change in levels of funding reached 33.9% for remote services (See Appendix 1). This raises clear alarms for remote areas, which under difficult conditions are already struggling to establish and maintain services.

We have already raised particular concerns above regarding the inclusion of mobile services within the proposed model. The Bill will also be particularly detrimental with regard to the affordability of mobile children's services. SNAICC shares the concerns of the National Association for Mobile Services and the Child Care on Wheels Service (CCOWS) that the introduction of the CCS will result in parents paying a higher fee. Mobile services experience particularly high costs per child due to their unique operational context – with factors such as travel time, freight of resources, high vehicle and fuel costs, and rental of premises all needing to be taken into account. The concern is therefore that the subsidy amount proposed under the CCS will not be adequate to cover the higher operational costs per child, and consequently parent's co-contributions will have to increase.

Remote centre-based early childhood services and mobile services are particularly critical programs in the lives of isolated children and families. Evidence from the 2012 Australian Early Childhood Development Census indicates that,

Children who reside in very remote Australia are more likely to be developmentally vulnerable. Close to half (44.5 per cent) of children in very remote communities are developmentally vulnerable, compared to around one-fifth (21.1 per cent) of children from major cities.⁶⁵

These services may be the only source of child and family support, providing critical early learning and development opportunities for children, advice to families about child development and school readiness, and invaluable sources of peer support for both children and adults.

PWC present a strong argument for government funding to better match costs of service provision:

For ECEC services, costs are likely to differ for children of different ages, for delivery in regional locations, and delivery to children with high needs. In the Australian child care context, observers have noted significant undersupply of high cost places – that is, places in regional or concentrated urban areas, places for younger children and places for children with special needs. Providing funding that is linked to the costs of delivering these places will help to reduce these disparities.⁶⁶

On this basis SNAICC refers to recommendations in relation to the Child Care Safety Net, and specifically the Community Child Care Fund, and makes the following recommendations.

Recommendation 6:

The Senate Committee conduct a Study Tour to ensure strong understanding of remote service provision, the needs of services that support particularly remote children and families and the inherent challenges within the Jobs for Families Child Care Package.

Recommendation 7:

Introduce an hourly fee cap 15% higher for the Child Care Subsidy in remote communities to reflect the higher costs of ECEC delivery in those communities. This requires amendment to Schedule 2, subclause 2(2) to add a further dot point, identified in bold below.

The **CCS hourly rate cap** depends on the type of service providing the session of care (see **subclause 2(3)**). The CCS hourly rate caps are:

- \$11.55 for care provided by a centre-based day care service
- \$10.70 for care provided by a family day care service
- \$10.10 for care provided by an outside school hours care service
- \$13.30 for care provided by a remotely located centre-based day care service
- \$11.60 for care provided by a remotely located outside school hours care service
- The rate prescribed by the Minister's rules for care provided by a service type prescribed in the Minister's rules.

Issue 5: The increased cost of service delivery for Indigenous communities

The cost of service provision in many Indigenous communities is significantly higher and will mean prohibitive fees to keep services sustainable. The Bill includes an hourly cap of \$11.55 for centre-based day care services, \$10.70 for family day care services, and \$10.10 for OSCH services, with a maximum 85% subsidy provided under the Child Care Subsidy. Bubup Wilam Early Learning Aboriginal Child and Family Centre estimates that parents accessing the Child Care Subsidy would be out of pocket about \$17 per day, which is twice their estimated capacity, with all but nine children in families of income under \$50,000. They also estimate that 25% of their families that would not meet the activity test and therefore would be required to pay the full fees.

Deloitte Access Economics provide a case study of this service. This states '...a high number of vulnerable families are serviced by the centre at any one time. Approximately 30% of their children are under DHHS notifications and 45% are recorded as having disabilities. Additionally, the service frequently works with complex community issues such as domestic violence, and drug and alcohol abuse.' (See Appendix 1, pp.21-22)

Bubup Wilam has struggled under the Child Care Benefit model with a deficit of \$500,000 annually, at least half of which is for ECEC services. Centre Director, Lisa Thorpe commented: 'The system needs to be set up to give people power to make decisions about their lives. Currently it does the opposite. Significant changes are required to support sustainable, culturally strong, quality service provision to our most vulnerable children. From what I see of the proposed package, it is much worse. I cannot see how many of the MACS can survive.'

There is inadequate information on how the *Inclusion Support Programme* will operate to determine how much it will assist Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services in absorbing higher operational costs. Given that the Inclusion Support Programme has a wide mandate and will be open to any child

care service requiring support for children with additional needs, it is unlikely that the programme will be able to provide significant and/or ongoing funding to any one service.

Due to their higher operating costs – based on the issues discussed here and throughout this submission – a number of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services will be required to charge higher fees than those set in the hourly fee cap rate. These costs will be borne by families, who will only receive a subsidy of the capped fee rate. In this way the Bill directly disadvantages Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families who constitute some of Australia's most disadvantaged, and yet access services that, by their very nature, incur higher operating costs than mainstream services. SNAICC therefore proposes an additional 15% be added on to the hourly rate caps for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services.

Recommendation 8:

A second set of hourly rate caps be included within Schedule 1, Clause 2(3) specifically for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services, according to the following table:

Schedule 2, subclause 2(2) should read (new section in bold)

The **CCS hourly rate cap** depends on the type of service providing the session of care (see **subclause 2(3)**). The CCS hourly rate caps are:

- \$11.55 for care provided by a centre-based day care service
- \$10.70 for care provided by a family day care service
- \$10.10 for care provided by an outside school hours care service
- \$13.30 for care provided by an Indigenous centre-based day care service
- \$12.30 for care provided by an Indigenous family day care service
- \$11.60 for care provided by Indigenous outside school hours care service
- The rate prescribed by the Minister's rules for care provided by a service type prescribed in the Minister's rules.

If the above Recommendation is not taken up, and the hourly rate cap not increased, SNAICC recommends that the subsidy rate be increased for low-income families. The example of Bubup Wilam demonstrates that for low income – or no-income – families the increase in fees under the new model will create a barrier for attendance. A 100% subsidy for families earning less than the lower income threshold of \$65,710 will therefore ensure attendance for Australia's most disadvantaged children.

Recommendation 9:

If Recommendation 8 is not adopted, Item 1 of the table detailed in Schedule 1, Clause 3(1) is amended so that where an individual's adjusted taxable income for the income year in which the CCS fortnight starts is equal to or below the lower income threshold, the applicable percentage for the individual is 100%.

Issue 6: It is not yet clear how the Community Child Care Fund will adequately support Aboriginal and Torres Strait services

The Regulation Impact Statement released with the Bill outlines a 'Child Care Safety Net', which seeks to provide additional support to vulnerable children. It aims to 'provide targeted additional support to genuinely disadvantaged families through a number of specific measures that facilitate access to quality early learning for children who need it most. The Child Care Safety Net has three components:

- Additional Child Care Subsidy which will provide targeted additional fee assistance to children and families who are genuinely disadvantaged
- Community Child Care Fund a competitive grants programme designed to assist services to reduce barriers to accessing child care
- Inclusion Support Programme to assist services to be more inclusive and improve access for children with additional needs.⁷⁶⁷

From the information that is available, there are deep concerns about the capacity of the Child Care Safety Net to redress the gaps left by the operation of the Child Care Subsidy and activity test. These concerns are addressed in turn.

Community Child Care Fund (CCCF)

Time-limited and competitive principles governing the CCCF are ill designed for its targeted group – children in most need. The CCCF will be open to an estimated 4000 services – creating an inherently competitive grants process.⁶⁸ The requirement that applications must be linked to a business plan to demonstrate how funding would improve long-term sustainability of the service also fails to recognise the entrenched poverty, long-term unemployment and disadvantage faced by many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services – resulting in family inability to pay fees and therefore service viability issues. One-off funding will not be adequate to support the needs of our most vulnerable children. The CCCF must recognise the long-term nature of entrenched poverty and provide the capacity for long-term support where it is necessary to support access to early learning services for children experiencing vulnerability. Punishing children for their parental situation is unfair and will incur significant long-term government costs, as children who need it most will not be equipped for commencing school and succeeding at future learning.

Recommendation 10:

The Community Child Care Fund offer repeated funding grants of three-year periods based on demonstrated need. It should be clear that services are not precluded from funding based on past funding provision and it is anticipated that a number of services will require ongoing operational support.

This will only partially address the issue however. More broadly SNAICC proposes a targeted program for Indigenous community based services to address a number of concerns regarding the applicability of the CCCF to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services. Specifically, it will address concerns that:

- Access to the CCCF (through the community support and sustainability support components) appears to be short term and inadequately targeted. It does not recognise realities in communities and will lead to service closure, cut back of essential services and exclusion of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children in most need as services target paying families.
- Competitive grants will often see the wrong services funded Indigenous early years services will struggle to compete against large mainstream providers with greater resources, as

highlighted by the Indigenous Advancement Strategy, despite supporting the strongest access and outcomes for our most vulnerable.

- Competitive tendering processes are also resource-intensive for small services, requiring them to regularly dedicate large amounts of time to writing funding proposals.
- Indigenous services have been established with a different purpose to mainstream ECEC services that requires different consideration. This should be reviewed in ten years to assess the change and ongoing need for a distinct program.

Recommendation 4 (repeated):

Adequate long-term funding for an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program be allocated within the Child Care Safety Net to provide top-up subsidies to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services. We do not feel confident with the lack of information currently available to propose a specific figure required for this component. We recommend a transparent process to confirm this amount in consultation with peak bodies, including SNAICC, and services.

This program would have an integrated funding formula that provides services with the flexibility to respond to child and family needs where a user-pays model is insufficient. This would provide top-up funding for operational costs to redress services' income gap from the mainstream subsidy and fees based on 3-year applications, with anticipation for repeat subsidy support given the entrenched poverty in many of these communities. Staff could therefore focus on children and family needs, rather than complex and uncertain funding systems that depend on parental capacity to manage Centrelink record keeping.

Having a specific program would assist accountability to program goals, ensuring that common objectives are agreed between services and the Government. It would ensure that the structures are in place for adequate staffing, resources and training to achieve service goals. Where services were funded properly, this worked well within the BBF program. This protects services and the Government, as well as increasing accountability for collective goals for children. An alternative Indigenous program protects the Government and families in areas where professional and community service capacity is still developing.

Issue 7: The Additional Child Care Subsidy may not work as intended in the unique context of Aboriginal and Torres Strait communities

The Additional Child Care Subsidy (ACCS) is another component of the Child Care Safety Net. The ACCS will provide support for children at risk of abuse or neglect, families experiencing temporary financial hardship, grandparent carers on income support and parents seeking to return to work. We are concerned primarily with the provision for support to children at risk of serious abuse or neglect here. The exemption to the activity test is another section of the ACCS considered elsewhere.

To access the provision, which can entitle families to unlimited access at 120% of the CCS hourly rate cap (Schedule 2, clause 5 of the Bill), services can apply for the subsidy for a family for one six-week period over 12 months (s85CB(3)of the Bill). The case then goes to the Secretary for a determination for up to 13 weeks only (s85CE of the Bill). Accessing funding under the ACCS requires a service to define a child as 'at risk of serious abuse or neglect' (s85CA(3) of the Bill).

While SNAICC strongly supports the objectives of this provision, some amendment is required to ensure it meets its objectives and genuinely supports the safety and wellbeing of children.

SNAICC is concerned that this applies a deficit approach. It requires children to be identified as at risk in order to access critical early learning supports. Further, in order to access supports, families are required to put their family at the notice of the child protection departments within six weeks of approval by the Secretary (s204K(1) of the Bill). The context of the Stolen Generations is central to consideration of this issue, and the ongoing shocking realities of child removal impacting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children make up nearly 35% of all children in out-of-home care in Australia, despite representing only 5.5% of the population and are over 9 times more likely to be in out-of-home care than their non-Indigenous peers.⁶⁹ The causes of overrepresentation are recognised as complex, including the legacy of past policies of forced removal, intergenerational effects of separations from family and culture, poor socio-economic status and perceptions arising from cultural differences in child-rearing practices.⁷⁰ Fear of intervention of child protection departments is very real and very debilitating for many families.

Child protection is a state and territory issue. There are clear provisions in all jurisdictions on child protection matters. Services are clear on when they are required to notify statutory authorities about risk of child abuse and neglect. This is not necessary to prescribe within this legislation.

Recommendation 11:

Amend s204K of the Bill to require notice to an appropriate child protection related State/Territory body only as required under jurisdictional child protection legislation.

At a time when children are vulnerable and the family is in crisis, strengths based supports are critical to ensure child safety and family functioning. The current threshold of a child needing to be 'at risk' of serious abuse or neglect means that children and families who most need support will not receive this until the family is in a position of extreme vulnerability and stress, and where the trajectory of removal of the child by child protection services is in motion. Requiring families to reach a stage of crisis before they are able to access support essentially sets families up to fail. It is also significantly detrimental to children – withholding support until they are on a downward spiral to removal from their families and placement within the out-of-home care system.

Given the important comparative outcomes demonstrated through accessing quality early learning for children experiencing vulnerability, services should be able to apply for fully subsidised access for a child to unlimited ECEC services when they identify a series of vulnerability factors facing the child. This may be developmental delays, specific behavioural problems or awareness of a crisis within the family that is seriously impacting the child (death of a family member, loss of housing, family violence etc.). Providing the child with increased access to ECEC services enables quality care, support and nurturing for the child to improve developmental and social capacity, while working with the family to resolve any issues.

Enabling families to access support *before* they reach a state of crisis provides a response much more likely to enable family strengthening and reduce the risk that a child will be removed by child protection. This has tremendous benefits for the child, the family and society, on economic and social dimensions. Recognising the role of early years services as strong preventative services takes steps to progress towards a primary health model adopted in the National Framework for Protecting Australia's Children 2009-2020.

Evidence from Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services indicates that a number of children do not meet the threshold of being 'at risk', but do still experience family vulnerabilities that impact on the child's development and wellbeing that should be captured by the spirit of this provision and the objectives of the Bill. The families that Bubup Wilam early learning support illustrate this (please refer to case study provided in the DAE Report, Appendix 1 at 21-22). DAE note that: '*Bubup Wilam's ideal outcome would be to allow vulnerable families up to 50 hours of subsidised child care per week – maximising their opportunity to engage and improve outcomes for these families – and to access a permanent core funding stream to support their current level of service provision to each of these families.' If long-term funding under the Community Child Care Fund for such support is not adopted, then given that the ACCS is designed to provide additional support for families and children in need, this may be the appropriate place for support.*

SNAICC suggests that a 'vulnerability' test replace the 'at risk of serious abuse or neglect' test. We support adoption of the approach developed by the Victorian Government in the Vulnerable Youth Framework Discussion Paper,⁷¹ which identifies vulnerability when a young person has begun to exhibit some identified risk factors, including low level truancy, contact with police, emerging mental health issues, experimental alcohol or other drug use, family conflict, unstable peer group or is an isolated pregnant /teenage parent. As the Victorian Government states: *'The earlier these risks are identified and acted on, the more likely it is that they can be effectively addressed and the less likely they will escalate and become entrenched.'*⁷² A comparable framework is recommended for early childhood development.

Recommendation 12:

Eligibility for ACCS (at risk component) – s85CA of the Bill be amended to replace the 'at risk of serious abuse or neglect' test with a 'vulnerability' test that encompasses service identification of a series of risk factors of vulnerability, within a vulnerability framework developed to include developmental or learning delays, behavioural issues, family crisis or vulnerability on the Australian Early Childhood Development Census etc.

Vulnerability is rarely a short-term or one-off issue in the context of intergenerational trauma, the impacts of colonisation, or entrenched poverty and disadvantaged experienced disproportionately by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. Establishing a system where by services can apply for one six week period for a child annually and the Secretary can confirm ACCS for a maximum 13-week period is an unnecessary and significant burden on services already under intense time pressure.

Recommendation 13:

S85CE of the Bill, and any other relevant section, be amended such that The Secretary can make a determination under ACCS (at risk) for up to 12 months after the exposure to risk was identified. Policies on this provision are recommended to include a recommendation to services to conduct a further assessment eight weeks after the ACCS support expires to determine whether the risk has resurfaced.

Finally, requiring the child to the child to meet immunisation requirements at the time the session of care is provided under this provision is counter-productive. The child is being provided with access on the basis that there are family issues that require resolution and it is in the best interests of the child and in the interests of their health, safety and wellbeing that they attend the service. To include a requirement that the child meets immunisation requirements directly counters this objective. Provision of ACCS provides the service to work with the family more closely, including on ensuring immunisations are up to date.

Recommendation 14:

Remove all provisions requiring proof of immunisation to access ACCS (at risk), including '...or would be except that a session of care is provided on a day in an immunisation grace period for the child (see subsection (9))' from s67CD(3) of the Bill.

Issue 8: The administrative requirements associated with the reforms pose significant hurdles for BBF services

The Jobs for Families Child Care Package proposes a series of bureaucratic barriers that evidence says must be removed to support service access for the most vulnerable. The stigma of applying for various disadvantage-based subsidies will also discourage many families from acknowledging Aboriginality and/or their child development needs to ensure they are eligible to apply for subsidies. The allowable absences and administrative requirements required by the package also do not reflect the realities in many communities and will cause vulnerable families to lose subsidies and quickly incur significant debt, excluding children who most need early learning access and supports.

For example, families will lose access to the Child Care Subsidy when they reach 42-day absences in any year. This particularly discriminates against Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children who may require more absences due to cultural events, and the significant and recurring health issues (such as ear or respiratory problems) that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children disproportionately experience.

Furthermore, inaccurate Centrelink details will frequently result in families having payments terminated and rapid debt incurred, due to:

- Children changing residence;
- Not informing Centrelink of changed financial position;
- Inconsistencies between a child and carer's Centrelink details and service's records (often caused by misspelt or incorrect names and/or incorrect birthdates);
- Missing documentation such as immunisation records, birth certificates and/or employment details; and
- Lapsed immunization.

Deloitte Access Economics, while not incorporating these aspects within the modelling of their recent report, did consider this issue, noting: 'survey responses indicate that these eligibility requirements will pose a significant hurdle to the transition process. According to the child level data for BBF providers incorporated into this analysis:

- 10% of children did not have proof of immunisation;
- 10% were not recorded as having proof of identity; and
- 14% of total child enrolments were reported as being likely to accumulate 42 or more absences each year.' (See report in Appendix 1, p.20)

Recommendation 15:

Fund Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander ECEC service providers under the Community Child Care Fund for the substantial administration costs associated with supporting families to administer entitlements.

Recommendation 16:

- Families and child care services receive automatic notification of any issues arising that may affect a families' receipt of the subsidy.
- Services can view the subsidised rate and number of hours each family is entitled to.
- Families be entitled to a three-month period within which to rectify any issues before their subsidy entitlements are cut.

Recommendation 17:

Amend s33(10(4)) of the Bill on 42 days absence allowance to include a provision (f) which reads: 'the child is attending an event reasonably required by his/her culture.'

Issue 9: The acknowledged need to increase participation in early childhood services for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children

Minister Morrison in a media release on 18 August 2015 committed to redressing in the Jobs For Families Child Care Package the identified 15,000 place gap in early childhood service provision to bring participation of Indigenous children up to that of the mainstream population. He also confirmed that: *'We [The Government] are creating opportunities for more services to be established in remote communities and utilising early childhood education to break the cycle of welfare dependence and disadvantage.'*⁷³

It is difficult to see how this package could redress, rather than exacerbate the 15,000 early learning placement shortage for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. A combination of halved access through the activity test, short term supports available under the Community Child Care Fund with pressure to be sustainable, competitive nature of applications and prescriptive requirements will see a *reduction* of early years service participation for Indigenous children. In remote and disadvantaged areas, where there are high levels of unemployment and high numbers of single parent families, weak or non-existent labour markets—this model may also see the closure of many centres. This ironically will reduce local employment opportunities, thereby undermining the dual goals of the package.

It is critical for Members of Parliament to be satisfied of how the Jobs for Families Child Care Package will redress this 15,000 place gap before voting on the Bill.

Recommendation 18:

The Australian Government Department of Education and Training (*DET*) provide adequate information to the Senate Committee on:

- (c) ECEC service coverage and service gaps for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children across Australia; and
- (d) The Australian Government plan for how the Jobs for Families Child Care Package will redress the 15,000 place gap, as committed by the Minister for this portfolio in August 2015.

Recommendation 19:

If DET is unable to provide information on service gaps, the Senate Committee recommend a transparent process of identifying areas of most need for new services and service expansion targeting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, in particular with peak bodies and services.

Issue 10: Redistribution to ensure the package enables access for children experiencing disadvantage

The proposed package unduly discriminates against families on lower incomes, privileging families in higher socio-economic brackets. For example, a family on \$40,000 per year with one child in care would be the equivalent of \$2,558 worse off under the package. At the same time, wealthy families with families on incomes of \$185,000 will receive as much as \$2,500 more per year.⁷⁴ This is highly inequitable, particularly given that, as discussed throughout this submission, children growing up in situations of disadvantage stand to gain the most from participation in high quality early childhood education and care programs.

SNAICC therefore proposes that the maximum annual subsidy for families earning over \$185,000 (the lower income threshold plus \$120,000) or more be maintained at the current rate of \$7500, not increased to \$10,000.

Recommendation 20:

Amend Schedule 1, Clause 1(2) to read 'The *annual cap* of \$7,500 applies to an individual for an income year if the adjusted taxable income of the individual for the income year exceeds the amount that is the lower income threshold plus \$120,000.

5. Conclusion

SNAICC supports the Australian Government's endeavour to reform and enhance Australia's early childhood education and care system. There are however minor amendments required that would have major impact on the lives of our most vulnerable children.

Key changes that SNAICC recommends redress the imbalance of the package towards workforce participation objectives at the expense of meeting the needs of vulnerable children. In particular, amendments proposed focus on:

- Increasing access to subsidised care for families on incomes less than \$65,000 per annum to two full days (up to 20-24 hours) per week;
- Extension of determinations under the Additional Child Care Subsidy for up to 12 months by the Secretary;
- Increasing the hourly fee cap by 15% for the Child Care Subsidy in remote communities to reflect the higher costs of ECEC delivery in those communities; and
- Inclusion of an adequate Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander specific program within the Child Care Safety Net to provide top up subsidies to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services.

Without these changes, based on the information available SNAICC strongly believes that the Jobs For Families Child Care Package is at risk of undermining Australian Government objectives to improve early childhood outcomes for Australia's vulnerable children. Given the over-representation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children in this cohort and their unique, culturally strong requirements of service supports, we anticipate that they will be most impacted.

By excluding Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children from adequate access to services, the Government will diminish their potential to make a smooth transition to school, compounding the

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 Submission 12

likelihood of intergenerational disempowerment and unemployment. Children will fall behind before they have even started school and suffer greater risks of removal into out-of-home care.

¹¹ Ibid, 96.

¹³ Fox, S., Southwell, A., Stafford, N., Goodhue, R., Jackson, D. and Smith, C. (2015). *Better Systems, Better Chances: A Review of Research and Practice for Prevention and Early Intervention.* Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth (ARACY). Canberra, 34.

¹⁴ PricewaterhouseCoopers (2014). *Putting a value on early childhood education and care in Australia*, 4.

¹⁵ COAG (Council of Australian Governments) (2009). *Investing in the Early Years*. Australian Government, Canberra.

¹⁶ ARACY (2013) *The Nest Agenda A National Plan for Child and Youth Wellbeing*, September 2013.

¹⁷ OECD (2013) Education Indicators in Focus – 2013/02 (February), OECD Publishing, Paris.

¹⁸ Linda J Harrison, Sharon Goldfeld, Eliza Metcalfe and Tim Moore. (2012) *Early learning programs that promote children's developmental and educational outcomes*. Resource sheet No. 15. Closing the Gap Clearinghouse. Australian.

¹⁹ Data provided by the NSW Department of Family and Community Services to SNAICC, February 2015.

²⁰ Productivity Commission. (2014). *Child Care and Early Childhood Learning*. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 644.

²¹ Lawrence J (2005) *Lifetime Effects: The High/Scope Perry Preschool Study Through Age 40* (pp. 194–215) in Schweinhart, Jeanne Montie, Zongping Xiang, W. Steven Barnett, Clive R. Belfield, & Milagros Nores, 2005, Ypsilanti, MI: High/Scope Press. 2005.

²² Australian Institute of Family Studies (2015). *Child abuse and neglect statistics*. Child Family Community Australia Fact Sheet – July 2015.

¹ House of Representatives. *Explanatory Memorandum, Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015*. Parliament of Australia, 6.

² Productivity Commission. (2014). *Child Care and Early Childhood Learning*. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 546.

³ Deloitte Access Economics (2016). *Impact of the Child Care Assistance Package on Indigenous Communities*. Commissioned by the Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC). Melbourne, ii.

 ⁴ Deloitte Access Economics (2016). Impact of the Child Care Assistance Package on Indigenous Communities.
Commissioned by the Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC). Melbourne, i.
⁵ Ibid, 22.

⁶ Productivity Commission. (2014). *Child Care and Early Childhood Learning*. Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2.No. 73. Australian Government, p. 526.

⁷ Productivity Commission (2014). *Overcoming Indigenous Disadvantage. Key Indicators 2014. Fact Sheet No. 4*. Australian Government, Canberra.

⁸ Australian Government (2013). *A Snapshot of Early Childhood Development in Australia 2012 – AEDI National* Report. Re-issue November 2013. Australian Government, Canberra, 13.

⁹ Fox, S., Southwell, A., Stafford, N., Goodhue, R., Jackson, D. and Smith, C. (2015). *Better Systems, Better Chances: A Review of Research and Practice for Prevention and Early Intervention*. Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth (ARACY). Canberra; MCEETYA (Ministerial Council on Education, Employment, Training and Youth Affairs) (2009). *Four Year Plan 2009 – 2012. A Companion Document for the Melbourne Declaration on Educational Goals for Young Australians,* Melbourne, MCEETYA, in Brennan, D (2013) *Joining the Dots: Program and funding options for integrated Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children's Services,* Melbourne, SNAICC, p.11.

¹⁰ Sparling, Ramey & Ramey, *The Abecedarian Experience* in Eming Young (ed) (2007) *Early Childhood Development From Measurement to Action: A priority for Growth and Equity* Washington, The World Bank pp 81 - 99 at p.89 & 96.

¹² Fox, S., Southwell, A., Stafford, N., Goodhue, R., Jackson, D. and Smith, C. (2015). *Better Systems, Better Chances: A Review of Research and Practice for Prevention and Early Intervention.* Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth (ARACY). Canberra, 45.

²⁵ Department of Education (2014). *Review of the Budget Based Funded Programme. Final Report*. Australian Government, Canberra.

²⁶ Case study provided by Central Australian Youth Link-Up Service.

²⁷ For more detail on the barriers see Secretariat National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC). (2012). Improved Outcomes for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children and Families in Early Childhood Education and Care Services: Learning from Good Practice. Melbourne, 5-6.

²⁸ SNAICC (2013) Whose Voice Counts? Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander participation in Child Protection Decision-Making. Melbourne: SNAICC, p.13.

²⁹ Cornell, S., and Taylor J. (2000). *Sovereignty, Devolution, and the Future of Tribal-State Relations*. Cambridge: Harvard University, pp6-7. Retrieved 13 March 2013 from: http://hpaied.org/images/resources/publibrary/PRS00-4.pdf

³⁰ Lavoie, J. et al (2010). Have investments in on-reserve health services and initiatives promoting community control improved First Nations' health in Manitoba?, *Social Science and Medicine*, 71(4), August, 717.

³¹ Chandler, M., and Lalonde, C. (1998). *Cultural Continuity as a Hedge Against Suicide in Canada's First Nations*, retrieved 15 April 2013 from: http://web.uvic.ca/~lalonde/manuscripts/1998TransCultural.pdf

³² Denato, R., and Segal, L. (2013). Does Australia have the appropriate health reform agenda to close the gap in Indigenous health?, *Australian Health Review*, 37(2), May, 232, p235.

³³ Ibid.

³⁴ See for example: NSW Ombudsman. (2011). Addressing Indigenous Disadvantage: the need to do things differently, Sydney: NSW Ombudsman, p4; Wild, R., and Anderson, P. (2007). Little Children are Sacred, Report of the Northern Territory Board of Inquiry into the Protection of Aboriginal Children from Sexual Abuse, Darwin: Northern Territory Government, pp142-143; Australian National Audit Office (ANAO). (2012). Capacity Development for Indigenous Service Delivery, Audit Report No. 26, 2011-2012, Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; Cunneen, C. and Libesman, T. (2002) Removed and Discarded: The Contemporary Legacy of the Stolen Generations. Australian Indigenous Law Reporter, Vol 7, No 4, pp1-20.
³⁵ Ibid.

³⁶ ANAO (2012). *op. cit.,* p17.

³⁷ Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission. (1997). *op. cit.*, pp453-454.

³⁸ See: SNAICC. (2010). *Towards Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander access and engagement: overcoming barriers to child and family services,* Melbourne: Author.

³⁹ Flaxman, S., Muir, K., and Oprea, I. (2009). *Indigenous families and children: coordination and provision of services*, Occasional Paper No 23. Canberra: Department of Families, Housing, Community Services, and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA), p23; See also: SNAICC. (2010). *Towards Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander access and engagement: overcoming barriers to child and family services*, Melbourne: Author.

⁴⁰ Libesman, T. (2007a). *op. cit.*, pp17-19.

⁴¹ Flaxman, S., Muir, K., and Oprea, I. (2009). *op. cit.*, p23.

⁴² Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission. (1997). *op. cit.*, p396.

⁴³ Yeo, S. (2003). Bonding and attachment of Australian Aboriginal children. *Child Abuse Review*, 12, 292.

⁴⁴ SNAICC Submission to the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Training (DEEWR): Quality early Childhood Education and Care for Children in Regional, Remote and Indigenous Communities. Review of the Budget Based Funding Program, September 2012, Melbourne: SNAICC, pp. 7-8.

⁴⁵ SNAICC. (2004). Indigenous Parenting Project: Main report, 42; see also Trudgett, M. & Grace, R. (2011). 'Engaging with early childhood education and care services: The perspectives of Indigenous Australian mothers and their young children'. Kulumun Indigenous Online Journal. Vol. 1, 17; Priest, K. (2005). Preparing the Ground for Partnership - exploring quality assurance for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander child care: A literature review and background paper. Department of Family and Community Services. Commonwealth of Australia, 9-10; and Kitson R. & Bowes J. (2010). 'Incorporating Indigenous ways of knowing in early education for Indigenous children'. Australian Journal of Early Childhood. Vol. 35 (4).

²³ Ibid.

²⁴ *Ibid* at ii.

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 Submission 12

⁴⁷ COAG. (2009). National Indigenous Reform Agreement (Closing the Gap). Canberra, A-22.

⁵² COAG. (2009). Investing in the Early Years – A National Early Childhood Development Strategy. Canberra, 17. ⁵³ See Flaxman et al. (2009). 'Indigenous families and children: coordination and provision of services'. National Evaluation Consortium. Occasional Paper No. 23, 24, and Sims et al. (2008). "Indigenous child carers leading the way". Australian Journal of Early Childhood, 33 (1), 4.

⁵⁴ Judy Trigwell. (2000). *Childcare Models and Options in Rural and Remote Indigenous Communities*. Western Australian Council of Social Service for the Department of Family and Community Services, 43; SNAICC. *Learning from Good Practice: implementing the Early Years Learning Framework for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children*. Melbourne (forthcoming), 19-28.

⁵⁵ SNAICC. (2012). Integrated Service Delivery for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families. Melbourne, 10-13.

⁵⁶ Hallam. (2008) and Watson & Tully. (2008) in Sims. (2011). Early childhood and education services for Indigenous children prior to starting school'. Closing the Gap Clearinghouse, Australian Government. Resource sheet no. 7.
⁵⁷ House of Representatives Standing Committee on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs. (2012). Our Land

³⁰ Turner, K. (2001). *Pipirri Wiimaku 'for the little kids' innovative child care report*, Waltja Tjutangku Palyapayi Aboriginal Corporation, Alice Springs cited by Hutchins, T. Martin, K. Saggers, S. and Sims, M. (2007). 'Indigenous Early Learning and Care'. Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth (ARACY), 22. Hutchins, T. Martin, K. Saggers, S. and Sims, M. (2007). "Indigenous Early Learning and Care'. Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth (ARACY).

⁵⁹ COAG. (2009). *Investing in the Early Years – A National Early Childhood Development Strategy*. Canberra, 17. ⁶⁰ Sims. (2011). 'Early childhood and education services for Indigenous children prior to starting school'. Closing the

Gap Clearinghouse, Australian Government. Resource sheet no. 7, 6 & see also 8. ⁶¹ Department of Families, Housing and Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA). (2007). *Towards an Indigenous Child Care Services Plan.* Canberra, 12.

⁶² The Honourable Luke Hartsuyker, Second Reading speech: Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015, 2 December 2015, accessed

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F19a0a2

⁶³ Loeb, S., Bridges, M., Bassok, D., Fuller, B., Ruberger, R., How Much is too much?, 2007, 'The influence of preschool centers on children's social and cognitive development, Economics of Education Review, 26, 52-56.

⁶⁴ Centre for Community Child Health (2009). *Caring for young children: What children need*. Policy Brief No 15. http://www.rch.org.au/uploadedFiles/Main/Content/ccch/PB15- caring_for_children.pdf.

⁶⁵ Australian Government. *Findings from the AEDC – Findings from 2012*. Accessed 2/2/2016 and available at http://www.aedc.gov.au/parents/findings-from-the-aedc.

⁶⁶ Price Waterhouse Coopers (PWC). (2011). A practical vision for early childhood education and care, 28.

⁶⁷ Australian Government Department of Education and Training. (November 2015) *Regulation Impact Statement - Jobs For Families Child Care Package.* Canberra: Australian Government, at 78.

⁴⁶ Department of Families, Housing and Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA). (2007). *Towards an Indigenous Child Care Services Plan.* Canberra, 9.

⁴⁸ SNAICC. Learning from Good Practice: implementing the Early Years Learning Framework for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. Melbourne (forthcoming).

⁴⁹ Hutchins, T. Martin, K. Saggers, S. and Sims, M. (2007). *Indigenous Early Learning and Care*. Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth (ARACY), 22.

⁵⁰ SNAICC. (2012). Improved Outcomes for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children and Families in Early Childhood Education and Care Services: Learning from Good Practice. Melbourne, 25.

⁵¹ Lopez-Atkinson, S. (2008). Indigenous Self-Determination and Early Childhood Education and Care in Victoria. Unpublished PhD thesis. The University of Melbourne, 90.

Our Languages: Language Learning in Indigenous Communities. Commonwealth of Australia, 99. ⁵⁸ Turner, K. (2001). *Pipirri Wiimaku 'for the little kids' innovative child care report*, Waltja Tjutangku Palyapayi

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 Submission 12

⁶⁸ The Hon Scott Morrison MP (2015). *Abbott Government delivers child care safety net for disadvantaged families* [Press Release]. 8 May 2015. Accessed <u>http://www.formerministers.dss.gov.au/15862/abbott-government-</u> <u>delivers-child-care-safety-net-for-disadvantaged-families/</u>. Australian Government, Canberra.

⁷⁰ Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Healing Foundation (2013), *Growing our Children Up Strong and Deadly*, p3.
Tilbury, C. (2012). *Moving to Prevention Research Report: Intensive Family Support Services for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Children*. Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care. p. 4. Scott, D. (2014). *Understanding child neglect*. CFCA paper no. 20. Australian Institute of Family Studies.

⁷¹ Vulnerable Youth Framework discussion paper, accessed at <u>http://www.hume.vic.gov.au/files/0af87ef1-2816-</u> 45ec-b1bd-9e2a00c5a181/Vulnerable Youth Framework DiscussionPaper.pdf on 19 February 2016

⁷² Pathways to re-engagement through flexible learning options, accessed at

http://www.education.vic.gov.au/Documents/school/principals/participation/reengagepathways.pdf on 19 February 2016

⁷³ The Hon Scott Morrison MP, Minister for Social Services (2015) *Better Start for Indigenous Children* Media Release, 18 August 2015. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, accessed at

http://www.formerministers.dss.gov.au/15754/better-start-for-indigenous-children/ on 4 February 2016. ⁷⁴ Ellis, B (Federal MP for Adelaide). 'New data reveals six months a not-so-happy anniversary for child care changes'. Media release (10/11/2015). Accessed on 4 February 2016 at http://www.kateellis.com.au/newsroom/1166/

34

⁶⁹ Australian Institute of Family Studies (2015) *How many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children live in outof-home care?*, in *Children in Care*. Permanent URL: https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/publications/children-care



Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care

SNAICC Submission to the Inquiry into the provisions of the Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015, February 2016

APPENDIX 1

Report by Deloitte Access Economics

Impact of the Child Care Assistance Package on Indigenous Communities

5 February 2016

SNAICC thanks Deloitte Access Economics for their very generous pro bono support in undertaking this research.

Deloitte Access Economics

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care

18 February 2016



Acknowledgements

This report is the product of a collaboration between the Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNIACC) and Deloitte Access Economics. Deloitte Access Economics conducted the assessment of the impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous communities, while SNAICC managed the primary data collection process. Participating Indigenous early childhood services generously contributed their time to completing the survey used in this study.

SNAICC would like to acknowledge the significant pro bono contribution of Deloitte Access Economics in undertaking this work.

Contents

Executive Summaryi					
1	Introduction1				
2	Policy context		1		
	2.1	Rationale for investment			
	2.2	Current funding arrangements	3		
	2.3	Jobs for Families Child Care Package	5		
	2.4	Potential impacts of child care changes	7		
3	Meth	odology	8		
4	Impact analysis		12		
	4.2	Affordability impacts for families			
	4.3	Impact on service provision	17		
Conclusions					
References					
Appendix A : Survey questionnaire					
	Limita	tion of our work	29		

Charts

Chart 4.1 : Distribution of family income for children attending Indigenous early childhood services	13
Chart 4.2 : Distribution of parent/guardian activity level for children attending Indigenous early childhood services	13
Chart 4.3 : Influence of the activity test on out-of-pocket costs faced by families	

Tables

Table 2.1 : Child Care Subsidy eligibility criteria – income rate	6
Table 2.2 : Child Care Subsidy eligibility criteria – subsidy hours	7
Table 3.1 : Survey representativeness	9
Table 3.2 : Distribution of remoteness, by enrolment	9
Table 3.3 : Modelling assumptions used	.10
Table 3.4 : Proportion of fee subsidised	.11
Table 4.1 : Impact of CCS on out-of-pocket costs, by family income level	.14
Table 4.2 : Impact of the activity test on eligible subsidy hours for families, by income level	.15

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Omnibus Savings and Child Care Reform) Bill 2017 Submission 12

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

Table 4.3 : Impact of transition to CCS and the application of the activity test on out-of-	
pocket costs, by family income level	16
Table 4.4 : Impact of aspects of the JFCCP on BBF services	18

Acronym list

ASC	After School Care
BBF	Budget Based Funding
BFC	Before School Care
CALD	Culturally and linguistically diverse
ССВ	Child Care Benefit
CCR	Child Care Rebate
CCS	Child Care Subsidy
COAG	Council of Australian Governments
DHHS	Department of Health and Human Services
ECEC	Early Childhood Education and Care
IAS	Indigenous Advancement Strategy
JFCCP	Jobs for Families Child Care Package
MACS	Multifunctional Aboriginal Children's Services
NPA IECD	National Partnership Agreement for Indigenous Early Childhood Development
NQF	National Quality Framework
ООНС	Out of Home Care
OSHC	Outside School Hours Care
SNAICC	Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care

Executive Summary

Deloitte Access Economics, on behalf the Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC), has undertaken an analysis of the impact of the introduction of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package (JFCCP) and changes to the Budget Based Funding (BBF) programme on Indigenous communities.

The stated intent of these changes is to increase child care access for Australian families through increased flexibility and affordability. However, like all policy change, there is potential for them to have adverse impacts if not judiciously implemented. Accordingly, this analysis considers two specific components of the proposed changes and their impacts on Indigenous families and the early childhood services that support them:

- 1. The transition of BBF services from block funding to child-based funding under the Child Care Subsidy (CCS)).
- 2. Changes to family eligibility for subsidised hours including the introduction of the activity test and a reduction in the minimum entitlement of subsidised hours for families in the lowest income bracket (from 24 to 12 hours per week).

The purpose of this analysis is to explore the potential implications of the reform for Indigenous families and services and, ultimately, to identify areas where its direct impacts run counter to social policy objectives. Recognising that broader funding mechanisms have been established to support the implementation of these changes among vulnerable and disadvantaged communities – namely the \$271 million Community Child Care Fund (CCCF) and the \$178 million Additional Child Care Subsidy (ACCS) – the analysis also aims to demonstrate the level of additional support that will be required to prevent adverse impacts among Indigenous families and communities. That is, the support required to ensure that access to and participation in Indigenous early childhood services is not unduly compromised by the introduction of the JFCCP.

Overview of the modelling exercise

Indigenous children are among those in society who stand to benefit most from participation in quality early childhood programs. However, they are currently underrepresented among those attending formal early childhood education and care (ECEC). At the same time, these children typically come from low income families – indeed 77% of families captured by the survey hold an annual household income of less than \$65,000¹ – and families who participate in education and employment at below average rates. Accordingly, changes to funding eligibility based on these factors present particular risks for Indigenous families.

In order to understand the nature and magnitude of these risks, this analysis draws on survey data collected from a sample of Indigenous early childhood services (most predominantly BBF child care services) and, utilising the data collected, simulates the likely impact of the proposed changes described above. While a robust response rate was

¹ This means these families sit within the lowest family income bracket and will therefore qualify for up to 12 hours per week if they do not meet the activity test.

achieved, capturing 25% of enrolments in BBF child care services, caution must nevertheless be exercised in generalising the results of the modelling to the broader sector.

The modelling exercise is limited by the fact that the response by families and providers to these changes cannot be simulated with certainty. For example, how a given family decides to adjust their ECEC utilisation or their participation in education, employment, volunteering cannot be reliably speculated on. However, what can be modelled with a reasonable level of certainty is the first round impacts of the changes – that is, their impacts without accounting for behavioural change, additional government funding or related policy change. By capturing the direct impacts of the aspects of the JFCCP that have been modelled – and with the behavioural change limitations noted – the analysis demonstrates the level of support that will be required via vehicles such as CCCF and ACCS, and shows where the need for this support will be greatest.

Findings of the analysis

As is typical with reforms of this nature, the analysis finds that the move away from the BBF model would result in some services and families being better off and some being worse off – potentially increasing the alignment between childcare provision and service funding (compared with historical block funding arrangements). Indeed, if subsidised hours were uncapped, the modelling suggests that Indigenous services stand to benefit slightly from the shift from BBF to the CCS in regards to overall government revenue received. However, when the eligibility requirements for the CCS are taken into account, including the activity test and the reduction in the minimum entitlement for low-income families, access to subsidised hours for many vulnerable families is significantly reduced and funding received by services is, on average, materially lower than current levels.

Indeed, the analysis of survey data finds that, in the absence of any additional government funding, and assuming that families choose to retain their current attendance levels and pay the full cost of unsubsidised hours (which some of course will not), the introduction of the CCS and the activity test in their current form would result in:

- 40% of families currently accessing BBF services, including 46% of families in the lowest income bracket, being eligible for fewer subsidised hours of child care than they are currently attending.
 - On average, for those families eligible for fewer hours than they currently attend, 13 hours per week of current access would be unsubsidised under the JFCCP.
- 54% of families currently accessing BBF services facing higher out-of-pocket costs, with an average increase in costs of \$4.42 per hour for those negatively impacted.
 - The average change in hourly fees is most pronounced for families earning less than \$65,000 per year due to the impact of the activity test and the reduction in minimum entitlement. The average change in out-of-pocket costs for families who are negatively impacted is \$5.06 per hour, noting that this shortfall will at least in part be covered by additional funding available under the ACCS.
- 67% of BBF services receiving reduced government revenue, with government revenue decreasing by an average 9.1%.

- Small and regional services are most vulnerable to the impact of the JFCCP, with the largest projected percentage decrease in revenue.
- BBF services receiving, on average, an overall reduction in both total enrolments (-9%) and hours of child care delivery (-13%).

These findings indicate that it will be imperative the transitional and ongoing support mechanisms associated with the JFCCP (such as the ACCS in the case of families, and the CCCF in the case of services) are effectively utilised to offset the direct adverse effects of the proposed policy changes. Without sufficient support via these measures, the analysis suggests the JFCCP will have a material negative impact on the affordability of, and participation in, Indigenous early childhood services.

Any reduction in access stemming from these reforms would run directly counter to the national policy objective of encouraging equal rates of participation in early childhood services between Indigenous and non-Indigenous children – the achievement of which requires a considerable uplift in participation among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children.

Deloitte Access Economics

1 Introduction

The Jobs for Families Child Care Package (JFCCP) is a suite of reforms seeking to streamline the manner in which child care in Australia is funded. The reforms were announced in the 2015-16 Federal Budget and their intent is to increase child care access for Australian families through increased flexibility and affordability.

The Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC) is the national non-government peak body for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families in Australia. SNAICC sought assistance from Deloitte Access Economics to undertake an analysis of the potential impact of aspects of the JFCCP on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children's participation in early childhood programs. Most particularly, this report considers:

- the anticipated impact of the 'activity test' and the reduction in the Child Care Subsidy (CCS) from 24 hours to 12 hours per week if both parents or guardians do not meet work, training or study requirements; and
- how the removal of the Budget Based Funding (BBF) programme, and the transition from block funding to mainstream funding, will impact the accessibility of child care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families, and in turn, the impact this may have on service operations.

The purpose of this analysis is to explore the potential implications of the reform for both Indigenous families and services and, ultimately, to inform the policy development process. It is anticipated that through the use of primary data collected in the course of this study – including detailed child and BBF service level data previously unavailable – the report findings will provide additional insight into the current operating landscapes of Indigenous early childhood services and the families they serve. This, in turn, is intended to help ensure that as the policy is refined, it and the broader measures that support it are deployed in manner that effectively supports the achievement of social and policy objectives among Indigenous communities.

2 Policy context

This section provides an overview of the policy backdrop supporting investment in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children's participation in early childhood programs. An analysis of the benefits associated with participation is provided, alongside a discussion of the legacy programmes for Indigenous child care funding, the proposed changes to the child care funding system and the potential impact of these changes on fees and participation rates among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families.

2.1 Rationale for investment

The benefits of investing in high-quality early childhood programs have been consistently demonstrated by a growing evidence base. Research indicates that the early years of life

are crucial to brain development, resulting in higher cognitive and social/behavioural outcomes for participating children (Melhuish 2004; Sammons 2010; Sylva et al. 2004).

The benefits associated with participation in early childhood services are most evident for children at greater risk of poorer outcomes due to low family income (Dearing et al. 2009), low parental education levels (Watamura et al. 2011) and/or special education needs (Sammons 2010). Engagement with early childhood services also provides an important touch-point for government in which interactions with families can lead to early identification of additional service needs and provide an opportunity to positively influence outcomes for children and families.

Currently only 2.9% of children that identify as Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander participate in early childhood education – despite this cohort comprising 5% of the Australian population (Productivity Commission 2014). Estimates by the Productivity Commission suggest that there is a 15,000 place gap in early childhood education and care (ECEC) for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children. That is to say, a further 15,000 ECEC places would be needed if Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children children participated in ECEC at a rate similar to the non-Indigenous population.

In recognition of these benefits and in light of the participation gap that exists, facilitating increased engagement in early childhood programs for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children has been, and will remain, a critical focus of government investment and policy. In the context of the JFCCP reforms, the Commonwealth Government has reiterated its commitment to ensuring equitable access to early childhood programmes. This is seen in the excerpt below which was made in reference to the policy changes (Australian Government 2015a).

"The Government is committed to Indigenous children having the same opportunities as other children to access child care and early learning... We are creating opportunities for more services to be established in remote communities and utilising early childhood education to break the cycle of welfare dependence and disadvantage."

- The Hon Scott Morrison (Minister for Social Services at time of statement), August 2015

This commitment is in line with broader policy direction – most importantly *Closing the Gap*, an ambitious, long-term framework set up in 2008 to reduce Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander disadvantage. All Australian governments have ratified this commitment, agreeing to seven *Closing the Gap* targets:

- Close the gap in life expectancy by 2031;
- Halve the gap in mortality rates for Indigenous children under five by 2018;
- Ensure access to early childhood education for all Indigenous four year olds in remote communities by 2013;²
- Halve the gap in reading, writing and numeracy achievements for children by 2018;
- Halve the gap for Indigenous students in Year 12 (or equivalent) attainment rates by 2020;

² Currently reported as 'not met'. In 2013, 85% of Indigenous four-year-olds were enrolled compared to the target of 95% (Australian Government 2015b).

- Halve the gap in employment outcomes between Indigenous and other Australians by 2018; and,
- Close the gap between Indigenous and non-Indigenous school attendance by 2018.

It is noted that increased access to and participation in early childhood services for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families would be expected to have a positive influence on the achievement of each of these goals.

2.2 Current funding arrangements

Remote services, and centres operating in Indigenous communities, are currently primarily funded through the Budget Based Funding (BBF) programme. Historically, the BBF programme has provided operational funding for services in regional, remote and Indigenous communities, where the market does not adequately support viable operation of a child care service (Australian Government 2014). There are currently an estimated 300 BBF services in Australia (Australian Government 2016a), 80% of which are Indigenous (PC, 2014). The programme currently distributes \$58.6 million annually in competitive grants, of which approximately three quarters is allocated to Indigenous services.

The costs of delivering an early childhood programme in Indigenous communities can exceed the average cost of service delivery for a variety of reasons. Firstly, the cost of service delivery in remote regions is high – and is compounded by the fact that smaller populations result in high per child costs. Additionally, many services operating in Indigenous communities undertake activities beyond traditional child care, in order to encourage participation and provide other important community supports. This ranges from providing transport to and from the services, to operating as a community hub for child and family activities. The box below provides an overview of the types of services often administered through Indigenous child care services.

Service delivery in Indigenous communities

In Aboriginal and Torres Strait Island communities, early learning centres can provide a touchpoint for the entire family to access services and engage with the community, offering services outside the scope of mainstream child care providers such as:

- Critical early learning supports;
- Early identification of learning disabilities;
- Basic health services;
- Parenting and family support programs
- Cultural programs that build pride and identity
- Transition to school programs
- Family support and capacity building
- Information sharing and community events
- Employment opportunities for locals.

While outside the scope of mainstream childcare funding, in many communities these functions are fundamental resources for families and children who would not otherwise access formal support services. As such, additional services offered by Indigenous child care providers are understood as pivotal in the role they play towards encouraging and retaining participation in early childhood programs, as well as supporting the achievement of broader Close the Gap targets through facilitation of family and community interactions.

The programme guidelines for BBF providers are flexible to allow centres to tailor their service delivery programme to best meet the needs of their community and maximise the potential for engagement. As the BBF programme is intended to support service provision where mainstream child care services are not viable, BBF providers are in general not accredited for receiving funding under the CCB and CCR schemes.

BBF is currently received by a range of different childcare service providers, including After School Care (ASC), Before School Care (BFC), Outside School Hours Care (OSHC), crèches, flexible services/innovative services, vacation care, Multifunctional Aboriginal Children's Services (MACS), and mobile services. Additionally a portion of BBF is provided to non-child care specific services, including services such as playgroups.

In cases where Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are attending accredited child care services, rather than BBF services, these families are supported through broader mainstream funding supports, including the Child Care Benefit (CCB), the Child Care Rebate (CCR), and Jobs, Education and Training Child Care Fee Assistance. Current subsidies for low income families, which are accessed by many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families, allow children to access up to 24 hours of subsidised care per week.

2.2.1 Aboriginal Child and Family Centres

Aboriginal Child and Family Centres (ACFCs) were established in 2008 under the National Partnership Agreement for Indigenous Early Childhood (NPA IECD) as a COAG Closing the Gap initiative. The centres were designed to provide integrated early childhood, health and family support services to Indigenous children and their families, and are located in a mix of remote, regional and urban areas with demonstrated high needs (COAG 2009).

ACFCs were funded directly through the Agreement, with \$293 million in funding distributed to states and territories to establish and fund 38 centres from 2008-09 to 2013-14 (Urbis 2014). Given this funding source, ACFCs do not receive BBF and instead utilise mainstream funding services such as CCB and CCR. The NPA IECD expired on 30 June 2014, and since then, funding for ACFCs has been uncertain, with services having no long-term funding guarantees outside the mainstream service offerings.

While ACFCs do not receive BBF, they are a significant provider of services to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families, and the effect of the reforms on their operations is considered as part of this analysis. The experience of Bubup Wilam is discussed in Section 4.3 to explore in detail the potential impacts of the JFCCP on ACFCs.

A note on terminology

This study analyses the impact of the JFCCP on both BBF services and ACFCs, and collected primary data from both service types. Throughout the study, if the term 'Indigenous early childhood service' is used, this refers to both BBF services and ACFCs. If a section is referencing analysis relevant only to BBF services, this will be explicitly stated.

2.3 Jobs for Families Child Care Package

The proposed JFCCP introduces a new Child Care Subsidy (CCS), which is intended to replace a suite of existing subsidies (i.e. the CCB and the CCR) in the interests of simplifying the child care funding system. It is intended that the CCS will better target families in need and provide a higher level of assistance to low and middle income families (Australian Government 2015c).

There are two components of the proposed JFCCP which have the potential to significantly influence the operations of Indigenous early childhood services: the removal of the BBF programme and the introduction of the activity test.

2.3.1 Removal of Budget Based Funding Programme

From July 2017, the BBF programme will cease operation and will be replaced by the JFCCP. The current BBF levels are not formulaically determined or informed by specific eligibility criteria. Rather, BBF grants are a reflection of historical funding levels and applications for service specific grants, and vary considerably across providers. One of the potential benefits of transitioning BBF services to the CCS system is that by linking funding levels to children attending the services, funding will be equalised across like services and reflective of current child care service provision.

While the Commonwealth anticipates that most families currently attending BBF services will be eligible for the highest level subsidy (Australian Government 2015d), there are still several challenges facing BBF services in transitioning to the new system. Central to this, the BBF programme currently supports providers who are generally not approved for administering CCB funded child care. As such, to become eligible for the CCS by 2017 many BBF services may be required to significantly modify their operations in order to meet standards under the National Quality Framework (NQF).
The new Child Care Safety Net will also be introduced to provide targeted support for children from disadvantaged backgrounds (Australian Government 2016b). The Child Care Safety Net consists of three components: the Additional Child Care Subsidy (\$178 million), the Inclusion Support Programme (\$409 million) and the Community Child Care Fund (CCCF) (\$271 million). The Inclusion Support Programme and the CCCF incorporate a mandate to target funding towards (among other vulnerable groups) remote and culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) families, and the Additional Child Care Subsidy acts as a top up payment to provide extra support to disadvantaged and at-risk families. Publicly available policy documentation suggests that the Additional Child Care Subsidy will be funded over two years, the Inclusion Support Programme over three years, and the CCCF over two years (Australian Government 2015c).

As part of the CCCF, \$10 million will be made available each year to provide for the integration of child care, maternal and child health and family support services in Indigenous communities experiencing disadvantage.

2.3.2 Introduction of activity test

The JFCCP also introduces an activity test for families to be eligible for subsidised child care hours. As such the subsidy received by families will depend upon a combination of both (1) family income; and (2) family activity level. The policy intention underpinning this eligibility criterion is to more closely align the hours of subsidised care with the activity levels of families (Australian Government 2015e).

The maximum subsidy to be distributed under the CCS is 85% of the actual fee charged (up to a cap) for families earning up to \$65,710 prior to indexation. This tapers down to 50% when family income reaches \$170,710, and remains at 50% for family income between \$170,710 and \$250,000. For family income more than \$250,000, the subsidy is further tapered to a minimum of 20% for income of more than \$340,000. Where tapering occurs, the subsidy reduces by 1% for each \$3,000 of income.

Combined family income	Subsidy % of fee (up to hourly fee cap)
Up to \$65,710	85%
More than \$65,710 to \$170,710	Reducing to 50%
More than \$170,710 to \$250,000	50%
More than \$250,000 to \$340,000	Reduction to 20%
More than \$340,000	20%

Table 2.1: Child Care Subsidy eligibility criteria – income rate

Source: Australian Government (2015f) Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015, Explanatory Memorandum.

The number of hours of care a child is eligible for is determined by the family's 'hours of recognised activity' – that is, the number of hours spent in work, training, study or other recognised activities. A schedule of subsidised hours is provided below.

Hours of activity (per fortnight)	Number of hours of subsidy (per fortnight)
Fewer than 8 hours*	Up to 12 hours
8 to 16 hours	Up to 36 hours
17 to 48 hours	Up to 72 hours
49 or more hours	Up to 100 hours

Table 2.2: Child Care Subsidy eligibility criteria – subsidy hours

Source: Australian Government (2015c). *For low income families. For families earning above \$65,000 per year, the number of subsidised hours will be zero.

For those families that do not meet this activity test, and with a family income of less than \$65,710, 12 hours of subsidy per week will be provided. It is noted that this is half of the existing entitlement for low-income families (24 hours per week).

2.4 Potential impacts of child care changes

The transition to the CCS and the introduction of the activity test are expected to significantly influence the nature and composition of Indigenous services' revenue. In-depth analysis of potential impacts is provided in detail in Section 4 of this report, but logically the effects stem from the fact that:

- BBF currently supports the provision of services beyond the realm of traditional child care services. As such, a movement towards child care based funding is expected to be associated with a decrease in government revenue as non-child care activities will need to be funded through alternative mechanisms.
- The introduction of an activity test to a system in which no constraint on hours of attendance previously existed will reduce the number of eligible child care hours for some families. As such, these families will receive a lower amount of government funding per hour of attendance and can choose to either pay the increased out-ofpocket costs or reduce the number of hours of participation – both options which result in reduced government revenue for services.
- Similarly, the reduction in the minimum child care entitlement for low income families from 24 to 12 hours of subsided care per week will result in either higher out-of-pocket costs or reduced attendance for families who are in the lowest income bracket and do not meet the activity test. Given the high proportion of low-income and vulnerable families serviced by Indigenous child care centres, this is expected to have a significant impact on service revenue.

The JFCCP is a complex suite of reforms, and it is expected that services and families will respond to the changes in a variety of ways – including seeking cost efficiencies in service provision and changing behaviour to meet the activity test. Additionally, it is expected that a variety of supports will be available for BBF services and Indigenous families to aid in the transition to the new system. For instance, while non-child care services will not be funded under the JFCCP, centres will be able to apply for additional funding under the Indigenous Advancement Strategy to continue the delivery of services outside traditional child-care.

The analysis presented in this report demonstrates the potential impacts of aspects of the JFCCP in the absence of any changes to behaviour by providers and in the absence of additional government support or further policy change. In this sense, it does not present a

comprehensive picture of the impact of the reforms once all resulting changes have been taken into account (noting that in most cases these changes cannot be speculated on at this point).

Nevertheless, the findings provide an indication of the level of additional support likely to be required in order to ensure that access to, and participation in, Indigenous early childhood services is not unduly compromised by the introduction of the JFCCP. In doing so, it also highlights the characteristics of families and services that will be particularly vulnerable to the proposed changes.

3 Methodology

As established, the objective of this study is to analyse the impact of aspects of the JFCCP on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children's participation in early childhood programs. In particular, two main areas of reform were considered:

- 1. The transition of BBF services from block funding to child-based funding under the Child Care Subsidy (CCS)).
- 2. Changes to family eligibility for subsidised hours including the introduction of the activity test and a reduction in the minimum entitlement of subsidised hours for families in the lowest income bracket (from 24 to 12 hours per week).

In order to gather sufficient evidence to support this analysis, a survey of services providing early childhood programs to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families was undertaken.

The data gathered through this survey was validated through a comparison with administrative data provided by the Department of Education data and other publically available data to (1) validate the survey findings and (2) determine representativeness.

Development and distribution of the survey

The Analysis of the Impact of the CCAP³ on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Communities Survey (the survey) was designed to collect detailed financial and operational information from services which may be impacted by the JFCCP. As such, the survey collected information on:

- The costs and revenue of services;
- Affordability for families;
- Participation impacts; and
- Service viability.

The survey questionnaire is provided in Appendix A.

³ At the time of surveying, the package was titled the 'Child Care Assistance Package'. This was changed to the Jobs for Families Child Care Package at a later date.

The survey was distributed to all current BBF services which offer child care related services. To maximise participation, services were provided support by SNAICC to complete the survey, both over the phone and where possible, in person. This support consisted of clarifying or providing further context to survey questions. Support for completing the survey was also offered and provided in some instances by Indigenous Professional Support Units.

Survey representativeness

In total 36 surveys responses were received, which encompassed 2,125 children⁴. Of the 36 survey responses received, twelve were excluded from the impact modelling due to insufficient data or because they were not currently receiving BBF. These surveys were still used to inform the broader impact analysis where possible, including analysis of the qualitative components in survey responses.

As seen in Table 3.1 below, New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania had the strongest representation in terms of services covered by the modelling.

	NSW	NT	QLD	SA	Tas	Vic	WA	Total
				Sector				
Enrolments	852	1,104	687	1,669	115	248	433	5,108
Services	16	35	19	27	3	6	11	117
		Share o	captured in	impact mod	delling exer	cise		
Enrolments	73%	9%	0%	11%	35%	89%	12%	25%
Services	63%	6%	0%	15%	33%	83%	9%	21%

Table 3.1: Survey representativeness

Source: Deloitte Access Economics, drawing on survey data (SNAICC, 2015) and Departmental data. Note, sector numbers were developed using BBF long day care services to determine representativeness. One mobile service is not included in the above representativeness analysis, but was included in the modelling.

Generally, the survey captured major cities and inner regional services well, in addition to covering almost all Western Australia remote and very remote services. The following table provides an overview of the geographical representativeness of survey responses which were used to inform the modelling.

Remoteness	Sector enrolments	Share captured
Metropolitan	1,678	28%
Regional	1,235	54%
Remote	2,195	6%

⁴ Note: Given only BBF sector wide data was available, and the survey captured responses from all Indigenous early childhood services (including non-BBF services), a sector wide participation rate was not available. The BBF LDC participation rate is presented in Table 3.1.

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

Survey analysis

The analysis of survey data was undertaken in several discrete stages, as detailed below.

Stage one: Cleaning of survey data

Once received, all survey data was checked for internal consistency. Any information which was deemed inconsistent with other data points was clarified with services. In some instances, assumptions were made to fill data gaps which could not be provided by services.

The following table provides an overview of the assumptions used to supplement survey data where necessary. In most instances where the child entries were missing activity data, family income data could be used to assume the missing hours of activity. Similarly, in most instances where child entries were missing family income data, the existing activity data could be used.

Data issue	Assumption
Number of sufficiently complete child data entries reported by provider is less than total enrolments	The sufficiently complete child data is averaged and scaled up proportionally to the number of total enrolments in order to calculate provider- level estimates such as total estimated subsidy.
Provider is missing activity data for each child	Missing hours of activity was assumed to be fewer than 8 hours if family income is reported as less than \$65,000. Otherwise, 49 or more hours is assumed.
Provider is missing family income data for each child	Missing family income was assumed to be less than $65,000$. ⁵
Provider is missing fees paid per week (including subsidy) for each child	The average fee per day for the provider was divided by hours of operation, and multiplied by hours per week for each child to derive the fees paid per week.
Provider does not have sufficiently complete child level data at all	Providers with insufficient child level data were excluded from the analysis.
Provider has not reported total enrolment data	Total enrolment data was assumed using other qualitative information which was provided.

Table 3.3: Modelling assumptions used

Stage 2: Determining the level of government funding per child

The analysis drew on the reported activity hours of each child's parent/guardian, as found in the survey, to derive the expected hours of activity (per fortnight). In instances where there were two guardians, the hours of activity from the guardian with the fewest hours was used, as dictated by the JFCCP guidelines. Family activity levels were then used to derive the maximum number of subsidised hours per week that each child was entitled to.

⁵ The distribution of income levels by hours of activity was used to inform the assumptions applied to missing activity and family income data. Analysis showed that the majority of families in each of the hours of activity brackets had a reported income of less than \$65,000. Likewise, the majority of families in each family income bracket had reported hours of activity level of 49 hours or more, except for those with less than \$65,000, where the majority reported less than 8 hours of activity.

Using the family income level for each child, an appropriate subsidy rate (as a % of the hourly fee) was apportioned to each child. The methodology used to determine each subsidy rate is outlined in the box below.

Determining the subsidy rate

For reported family income brackets, the midpoint is taken of each income range and the subsidy (as a % of total fees) is appropriated using that income level (see Table 3.4). For family incomes of less than \$65,000, the income is taken as \$65,000; and for family income of greater than \$170,000, the income is taken as \$170,000.

According to current policy publications (Australian Government 2015e), as of December 2015 the starting subsidy value is 85% for families for families earning up to \$65,710 and tapers down to 50% when a family income reaches \$170,710. This remains at 50% for family income between more than \$170,710 and \$250,000, and tapers down to a minimum of 20% for income of more than \$340,000. Where it occurs, the subsidy tapers down by 1% for each \$3,000 of income. This linear pathway is used to calculate the subsidy rate for each midpoint in Table 3.4.

One limitation to note is that the upper bound of the survey only captures income as 'Greater than \$170,000' as this was the upper bound under the JFCCP when the survey was distributed, with the taper undergoing an extension in subsequent policy developments. As such, the tapering between family income levels of \$170,710 to \$340,000 is not captured by this analysis.

Reported family income	Midpoint	Subsidy (as a % of hourly fee)
Less than \$65,000	\$65,000	85%
\$65,000-\$90,000	\$77,500	81%
\$90,000-\$110,000	\$100,000	73%
\$110,000-\$130,000	\$120,000	67%
\$130,000-\$150,000	\$140,000	60%
\$150,000-\$170,000	\$160,000	53%
Greater than \$170,000	\$170,000	50%

Table 3.4: Proportion of fee subsidised

It is noted that the above analysis assumes no change in family behaviour in that the activity levels and income levels of families remain constant in the face of the introduction of the JFCCP.

Stage 3: Determining the level of government funding per service

The analysis has assumed that any shortfall faced by services between the level of government revenue received through the BBF scheme and that of the CCS system will be recouped by raising fees, and spread across the current total hours of care being provided. As such, the gap in revenue indicated by the analysis undertaken in Stage Two (child level) has been calculated at the service level and used to determine the new fee level.

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

Service responses to a decreased in government revenue

As established, there are a variety of ways in which services may respond to a decrease in government child care funding.

The survey tested this concept with services and found that when faced with a decrease in net revenue:

- 55% stated that their first response in order to maintain service viability would be to raise fees;
- 16% indicated that their first response would be to reduce the amount of available places;
- 13% stated that their first response would be to reduce staff numbers.

Drawing on the above, for the purpose of this analysis it has been assumed that services will choose to raise fees to cover any potential shortfall in net revenue caused by the transition to the JFCCP. It is noted in practice, services may be able to access additional funding to support service delivery under the Indigenous Advancement Strategy and other transitional support mechanisms rather than raising the entire amount through fees.

Drawing on the new fee levels set at the service level, a revised fee per hour, subsidy per hour and anticipated out-of-pocket costs per child were calculated. It was assumed that each child attended the same amount of hours as currently attending, with unsubsidised hours fully paid for by families.

It was assumed that in response to increased fees, a proportion of families would stop accessing child care services altogether, and a further proportion would reduce their hours of attendance. Established elasticities were used to estimate the total change in hours attended for each child, and the total reduction in enrolments for each service.⁶

We incorporate behavioural modelling to estimate the total change in hours and attendance for each family, based on the increase in fees they experience at their child care provider.

4 Impact analysis

This chapter presents the analysis of the potential impact of aspects of the JFCCP at two levels:

- 1. The impact on affordability and access for families currently attending Indigenous services.
- 2. The impact on service level viability, operations and quality of service delivery.

The analysis presented in this chapter is drawn exclusively from the information gathered from the survey responses. While all efforts were made to ensure survey data received was an accurate reflection of current service operations, and despite a high level of confidence in the survey process and outputs, the accuracy of these estimates is naturally a function of the quality of information received. As such, this should be factored into consideration in any interpretation of results.

⁶ In this analysis, the elasticity of hours used is -0.099 and the elasticity of participation is -0.063. That is to say, for an overall 10% increase in net fees there is a potential fall in hours of 0.99% and a fall in participation of 0.63%.

Additionally, as the nature of operations and funding varies significantly across each Indigenous early childhood service, the analysis presented below is reflective of information received only from survey participants and has not been extrapolated to the broader sector.

Service characteristics

To provide additional context to the operational nature of Indigenous early childhood services, the following tables and charts provide an overview of the characteristics of services which responded to the survey.

On analysis of the aggregate survey responses it was found that:

- The majority of children attending Indigenous early childhood services were from low income families, with 75% of children with reported family income eligible for the highest subsidy bracket.
- The majority of families currently attending Indigenous early childhood services sit within the lowest activity level bracket.
- The average number of staff per centre was 12, with seven full-time equivalent staff.
- The average wage per staff member was \$920 per week.
- The average service size was 47 enrolments.
- 83% of children attending these services identified as Indigenous, with six services catering for 100% Indigenous enrolments.

Chart 4.1: Distribution of family income for children attending Indigenous early childhood services



Chart 4.2: Distribution of parent/guardian activity level for children attending Indigenous early childhood services



Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics. Note: Families with unreported income data are excluded from this chart.

Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics. Note: Families with unreported activity data are excluded from this chart.

4.2 Affordability impacts for families

Under the JFCCP, affordability and access for families attending Indigenous early childhood services will be impacted in two key ways: (1) through services transitioning from BBF to CCS; and (2) through the application of the activity test.

4.2.1 Transitioning from BBF to CCS

As outlined in Chapter 3, it has been assumed that services will choose to raise (or lower) their fees to the level required to recoup revenue lost (or gained) through the removal of BBF, given the total level of eligible hours currently attended.

As such, analysis of the survey results suggests that if all BBF services moved to the CCS system at this point in time, 40% of families would face increased out-of-pocket costs. This analysis assumes no cap on subsidised hours, exclusively assessing the impact of a change from block funding to child level funding. The impact of the eligibility requirements associated with the JFCCP is assessed in Section 4.2.2 below.

On average, the government revenue received under the CCS (assuming all hours of current attendance are subsidised) is slightly higher for surveyed providers than revenue received under the BBF system (with 13 services receiving a higher level of government revenue and 11 services receiving lower). Under the assumptions modelled here, fees would reduce by an average of \$1.43 per provider. However, 40% of families would see a decline in the amount of government funding received for their child (per hour attended), including 36% of families earning in the lowest income bracket. For families facing increased out-of-pocket costs, fees would increase by an average of \$1.09 per hour.

Income level	% of families facing higher out-of-pocket costs	Average change to hourly fee	Average change to hourly fees for families with higher out-of-pocket costs
Less than \$65K	36%	-\$1.72	\$1.11
\$65K-\$90K	43%	-\$1.02	\$0.67
\$90K-\$110K	55%	\$0.12	\$1.12
More than \$110K	72%	\$0.79	\$1.36
Total	40%	-\$1.43	\$1.09

Table 4.1: Impact of CCS on out-of-pocket costs, by family income level

Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics. Note: these figures reflect the impacts for BBF services only.

4.2.2 The introduction of the activity test

The above analysis assumes that all families are subsidised for unlimited hours of child care every week. However, as outlined, the JFCCP also includes the additional eligibility criteria of the activity test. The table below shows the proportion of families who are currently attending more hours of child care than they would be eligible to receive at a subsidised rate if the activity test was applied.

Family income level	% families eligible for fewer hours than currently attending	Average reduction in hours per week for families eligible for fewer hours than currently attending
Less than \$65K	46%	-12 hours
\$65K-\$90K	24%	-19 hours
\$90K-\$110K	12%	-15 hours
More than \$110K	2%	-10 hours
Total	40%	-13 hours

Table 4.2: Impact of the activity test on eligible subsidy hours for families, by income level

Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics. Note: these figures reflect the impacts for BBF services only.

As seen in Table 4.2 above, the survey responses suggest that if the activity test is applied in its current form, 40% of families will be eligible for fewer hours than they are currently attending. These families will have the option of either (1) reducing the hours their child attends the service each fortnight; or (2) paying the full fee for the difference in hours between what their child is currently attending and what they are eligible for.

Among those families for whom the activity test would reduce the number of eligible hours the impact is significant, at an average of 13 fewer hours of subsidised participation each week. This is concentrated in the middle income families, where a minimum level of eligible hours is not provided to those families not meeting the activity test. However, the halving of the existing minimum subsidised hours for low income families is also expected to influence service operations, as demonstrated in the case study below.

Case study: Wynbring Jida Inc.

Wynbring Jida is a community operated child care service in South Australia which has been a recipient of BBF (or predecessor variants) for 29 years. The site currently provides child care to 72 regular attendees, with an average of 28 children attending the service daily. Currently 50% of these children are Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander. There is waiting list of 20 children, for which Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander children at risk are prioritised.

The service delivers an Indigenous focussed model of care, employing 50% Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander staff and incorporating Indigenous culture in all elements of service delivery. As such, Wynbring Jida receives referrals from Families SA to provide care for Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander children in OOHC who have not been placed with Indigenous families, in an effort to maintain cultural exposure. The service is also a meeting point for families in crisis, where the high numbers of Indigenous staff and strong connections within the local community provide a natural point for vulnerable families to connect with broader services.

Wynbring has been working to meet the requirements of the NQF over the past several years, in preparation for the transition towards the mainstream system. However, the service is concerned that the addition of the activity test to the eligibility criteria will result in a large portion of their current families facing a cap on eligible subsidy hours lower than their current attendance rate.

The primary concern stemming from this would be a reduction in access to child care for families that are already experiencing vulnerability. This is contrary to the child-centric approach undertaken within the centre and may lead to adverse impacts for children, and for the broader community. Additionally, this reduced access would also result in decreased revenue for the service. In the past,

Wynbring has reduced the provision of supplementary services (such as a bus to transport children to the centre) in order to remain viable. If their revenue continues to fall as a result of the JFCCP reforms, the service is considering reducing the number of children their centre offers care to in order to lower staff numbers and further reduce costs.

Assuming that all families choose to retain attendance at current levels, the affordability impacts for families will be increased beyond those established in Table 4.1. Table 4.3 below shows the expected impact on out-of-pocket costs for families under the JFCCP through both the transition to the CCS system and the introduction of the activity test. As seen, 54% of families will face increased out-of-pocket costs, including 51% of families in the lowest income bracket.

On average, the out-of-pocket costs for these families will increase by \$4.42, with the largest increases being faced by those families currently earning less than \$65,000 a year. This is due to the high correlation between low income levels and low activity levels.

Table 4.3: Impact of transition to CCS and the application of the activity test on out-ofpocket costs, by family income level

Income level	% of families facing higher out-of-pocket costs	Average change to hourly fee	Average change to hourly fees for families with higher out-of-pocket costs
Less than \$65K	51%	\$1.31	\$5.06
\$65K-\$90K	58%	\$1.24	\$3.39
\$90K-\$110K	59%	\$0.90	\$2.24
More than \$110K	74%	\$0.82	\$1.38
Total	54%	\$1.26	\$4.42

Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics.

Again, it is noted that this analysis assumes no change in family behaviour as a result of the changes to policy. If instead, parents or guardians have the opportunity to increase their work, volunteering or study commitments to the level required to meet the activity test, then the impacts on affordability for families will be similar to those presented in Table 4.1.

4.2.3 Summary of affordability impacts for families

In summary, the introduction of the JFCCP will impact on the affordability of families currently accessing Indigenous BBF services in two ways. Firstly, the transition from BBF to CCS funding will result in a potential increase in out-of-pocket costs for 40% of families, including 36% of families currently earning below \$65,000 per year (Table 4.1).

Secondly, under this analysis, the application of the activity test will result in 40% of families being eligible for a lower amount of subsidised hours relative to their current attendance levels (Table 4.2). Assuming these families do not increase their activity level, they will either reduce the number of hours their child attends the service for or will face increased out-of-pocket costs. If attendance remains the same at current levels, the chart below shows the difference in the average out-of-pocket costs for families as a result of moving to the CCS system, both with and without the application of the activity test.



Chart 4.3: Influence of the activity test on out-of-pocket costs faced by families

Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics.

4.3 Impact on service provision

While Section 4.2 above highlights the impacts of the reforms at the child and family level, the introduction of the JFCCP will also influence revenue at the service level and as such, potentially impact the nature of services provided and overall service viability.

4.3.1 Impact of aspects of the JFCCP on service revenue

Drawing on the analysis presented in Section 4.2, 67% of BBF services which responded to the survey would face reduced government revenue under the JFCCP than that received through BBF (assuming that additional grants are not accessed). In addition to this, a proportion of families are expected to both (1) stop engaging in early childhood services and (2) reduce the number of hours they attend early childhood services for in response to their increased out-of-pocket costs.

The following table provides an overview of the average service characteristics and expected impacts on revenue, enrolments and hours attended under the JFCCP, assuming no changes in behaviour or additional funding for services.

Service type	Services with reduced government revenue	Average change in government revenue (% change in revenue)	Average decrease in enrolments	Average % decrease in hours
Large*	62%	1.6%	-4%	-7%
Small*	73%	-21.8%	-15%	-21%
Metropolitan	25%	14.8%	-2%	-2%
Regional	90%	-13.4%	-8%	-13%
Remote	83%	-33.9%	-24%	-32%
Total	67%	-9.1%	-9%	-13%

Table 4.4: Impact of aspects of the JFCCP on BBF services

Source: Survey data (SNAICC 2015); analysis by Deloitte Access Economics.

*A 'large' service has been classified as a service with 50 or more enrolments and a 'small' service has been classified as a service with fewer than 50 enrolments.

In terms of the average shortfall, the above analysis shows that small providers are most vulnerable, with an average decrease in revenue of 21.8%. Interestingly, the modelling suggests that providers which have over 50 enrolments will on average experience an increase in revenue (an increase of 1.6%).

The analysis also suggests that revenue decreases are a higher threat for providers in regional and remote areas than in cities. Notably, 90% of regional providers are expected to experience reduced revenue, and the average shortfall for remote services is 33.9%. In contrast, services in metropolitan areas will, on average, increase their revenue by approximately 14.8%.

Regardless of size or location, on average all providers are expected to experience a decrease in enrolments and hours in response to increased out-of-pocket costs for families. However, it should be noted that this impact is most keenly felt in small and remote services. In addition, services with lower numbers of enrolments will naturally face an increased threat to service viability than larger services, which hold access to a broader revenue base.

4.3.2 JFCCP eligibility conditions

It is important to note that JFCCP eligibility for families is also dependent on a number of administrative tests. For example, in order for a child to be eligible under the current CCB or CCR, they need to meet immunisation requirements (or be exempt from them). Proof of identity is also required. Likewise, families are not eligible to receive CCB or CCR if their child uses more than 42 absence days per financial year (and does not meet the conditions for additional absences).

For the purpose of the analysis, it has been assumed that all children will be supported to meet these criteria. However, it is worth noting that the survey responses indicate these eligibility requirements will pose a significant hurdle to the transition process.

According to the child level data for BBF providers incorporated into this analysis:

- 10% of children did not have proof of immunisation,
- 10% were not recorded as having proof of identity; and
- 14% of total child enrolments were reported as being likely to accumulate 42 or more absences each year.

4.3.3 Impact of aspects of the JFCCP on non-child care services and additional child care services

BBF services and ACFCs are, by design, operating in areas where a market system for child care service provision is unlikely to be viable. Given this, Indigenous early childhood services support a higher proportion of vulnerable children and families, and children with additional needs. On average, the cohort serviced by respondents to the survey displayed the following characteristics:

- 77% of children were from families with less than \$65,000 income per year;
- 10% were reported as having a disability (including diagnosed or undiagnosed disability, such as learning or developmental issues);
- 22% were reported as culturally and linguistically diverse (including if an Indigenous language is spoken rather than English in the home);
- 12% were currently on child protection orders; and,
- 20% had interactions with child protection services within the past 2 years.

Supporting vulnerable families, particularly those at risk of child protection issues, is a key feature of many Indigenous services. For instance, the study found that it is common for services to have established relationships with the relevant child protection unit and receive referrals to (1) assist families whose children are at risk of Out of Home Care (OOHC) or who wish to reunite with their children; or (2) provide a space in which children currently in OOCH with non-Indigenous guardians to retain their link with culture. However, these services do not receive any form of additional funding to service the higher needs of these children.

To support this high-needs cohort, services noted that higher staff to child ratios are required, with increasingly qualified staff, to provide effective services. As such, one concern associated with the transition towards the JFCCP system is that the mainstream funding system would not provide the funding needed to adequately support such a high-needs cohort. This concept is explored further in the case study below.

Case study: Bubup Wilam for Early Learning Inc.

Bubup Wilam (meaning 'Children's Place' in Woi Wurrung language) is an Aboriginal Child and Family Centre located in the suburb of Thomastown in Melbourne. The service operates exclusively for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families, and provides a culturally appropriate, integrated and enhanced model of care centred on Aboriginal concepts of identity, community and belonging.

Services provided include long day care, a health and wellbeing program, kindergarten, and a transition to primary school program. The centre also provides supported referrals for families that need access to specialist services (such as housing or welfare) and access to support services for

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

children with special needs (providing access to disability support workers, maternal and child health nurses and speech pathologists).

Further, Bubup Wilam has developed an accredited training program delivered on-site for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people seeking to gain a Certificate III or Diploma in Children's Services, and an in-house professional development program for their own staff.

The close relationships established between Bubup Wilam and the local community, which are a function of the service's proven ability to engage with families in a culturally sensitive manner to achieve positive outcomes for families, enable the engagement of families who often do not engage with early childhood services. As such, a high number of vulnerable families are serviced by the centre at any one time. Approximately 30% of their children are under DHHS notifications and 45% are recorded as having disabilities. Additionally, the service frequently works with complex community issues such as domestic violence, and drug and alcohol abuse.

To achieve positive outcomes for this cohort, Bubup Wilam operates under a specific operating model which it has consciously developed over the years, with a focus on effective measures to increase continued engagement of local families. This operating model is centred on:

- a higher staff to child ratio than similar providers in Victoria to support the high-needs cohort;
- a culturally appropriate, strength-based learning model that is underpinned by the National Quality Framework and encourages self-determination and confidence;
- a service which is led by Aboriginal staff for Aboriginal children;
- a policy of welcoming any family seeking assistance, at any point in time; and
- a policy of Bubup Wilam carrying the debt for highly vulnerable families, in order not to dissuade engagement. Noting that all families are asked to contribute towards the cost of their child care.

However, Bubup Wilam faces significant hurdles in ensuring it can continue its effective service provision. Bubup Wilam was established over five years ago under a National Partnership agreement which has since expired. The service does not receive BBF and instead operates as a mainstream service, funded purely on CCB, CCR, Early Start, Kindergarten funding and parent contributions. As such, Bubup Wilam does not receive any additional support funding for its services beyond traditional child care delivery (such as family and community engagement, support for children in OOCH, fostering of Aboriginal identity and pride, and community cultural activities). Given this lack of additional funding, the service is currently operating at a significant loss each year. At this point of time, the short-fall is covered by remnant National Partnership funds, but these are almost exhausted.

Bubup Wilam believes that the introduction of the activity test and the reduction in the minimum entitlement from 24 to 12 hours will decrease their service revenue to an unsustainable level. They acknowledge that a key factor to their success is centred on the service welcoming families of any characteristics at any time of day. The service provides an important daily routine, and point of engagement, for vulnerable families. It is understood that families only attending the service for one day a week, rather than the current minimum entitlement of two days, would jeopardise the service's ability to establish such relationships.

Bubup Wilam's ideal outcome would be to allow Aboriginal families up to 50 hours of subsidised child care per week – maximising their opportunity to engage and improve outcomes for these families – and to access a permanent core funding stream to support their current level of service provision to each of these families.

Summary of impact on services

Overall, the analysis suggests that, in the absence of additional measures, 67% of all BBF providers would experience reduced government revenue as a result of transitioning to the JFCCP. This results in BBF providers on average experiencing a reduction in total enrolments and hours of child care delivery at the centre. Small services and services operating in remote areas will be most vulnerable to reductions in revenue.

Without additional funding from alternative government revenue streams, such as grants under the IAS, it could be expected that services will increase fees, reduce their size and/or reduce staff numbers in order to remain viable. In addition, wrap around services which are provided to encourage increased engagement in early childhood services, and provide other community services, may also be reduced. Each of these measures may adversely impact on the level, nature or quality of services provided to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families.

Conclusions

Increased alignment between child care provision and service funding, which could be achieved through the transition from the BBF system to the JFCCP, has the potential reduce the impact of historical funding discrepancies and hence be a positive change for the sector.

However, the eligibility requirements for CCS funding, as established under the activity test, and a range of administrative hurdles (such as immunisation, absences and proof of identity) significantly restrict the number of subsidised hours available for low-income families who do not meet the criteria. While reducing early childhood service access for vulnerable families is an adverse outcome in itself, Indigenous services are particularly impacted given the high proportion of vulnerable children and families they serve.

The analysis presented in this report draws on survey data which, while relatively representative, does not provide a comprehensive picture of the impacts on the sector. It demonstrates the potential impacts of the JFCCP on the basis of no changes to behaviour and in the absence of additional government support or further policy change. In this sense, it does not present a comprehensive picture of the impact of the reforms once all resulting changes have been taken into account.

Nevertheless, the analysis demonstrates that the introduction of the JFCCP in its current form would result in increased out-of-pocket costs for a large proportion of children and families currently accessing these services, including many low-income and vulnerable families. Additionally, service viability would likely be adversely impacted, most particularly for small or remote services, if appropriate support is not provided.

Given the national policy objectives of increasing engagement in early childhood services among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families, it will be imperative that the mechanisms which have been established to support the broader introduction of the JFCCP – namely the ACCS and the CCCF – are effectively utilised to ensure achievement of Government's policy objectives in this vitally important area.

References

- Australian Government (2014), Community support programme guidelines for Budget Based Funding Services.
- Australian Government (2015a) "Minister Morrison: Better start for Indigenous children", online, available at http://www.indigenous.gov.au/news-andmedia/announcements/minister-morrison-better-start-indigenous-children
- Australian Government (2015b), Closing the Gap: Prime Minister's Report 2015.
- Australian Government (2015c), "Childcare Assistance Package", online, available at https://www.dss.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/05_2015/child_care_assistan ce_package_-_fact_sheet_0.docx
- Australian Government (2015d) "Budget Based Funded Programme", online, available at https://www.dss.gov.au/our-responsibilities/families-and-children/programmes-services/early-childhood-child-care/budget-based-funded-programme
- Australian Government (2015e) "Jobs for Families Child Care Package", online, available at https://docs.education.gov.au/system/files/doc/other/overview_jobs_for_families_c hild_care_package_2.docx
- Australian Government (2015f) Family Assistance Legislation Amendment (Jobs for Families Child Care Package) Bill 2015, Explanatory Memorandum.
- Australian Government (2016a) "Budget Based Funded Programme", online, available at https://www.education.gov.au/budget-based-funded-programme
- Australian Government (2016b) "Jobs for Families Child Care Package", online, available at http://www.education.gov.au/jobsforfamilies
- COAG (2009) National Partnership Agreement for Indigenous Early Childhood Development.
- Dearing, E, McCartney, K and Taylor, B (2009) "Does higher quality early child care promote low-income children's math and reading achievement in middle childhood?", *Child Development* 80(5).
- Melhuish, E (2004) "A literature review of the impact of early years provision on young children, with emphasis given to children from disadvantaged backgrounds", Institute for the Study of Children, Families & Social Issues, University of London.
- Productivity Commission (2014) *Child Care and Early Childhood Learning,* Productivity Commission Inquiry Report Volume 2. No. 73.
- Sammons, P (2010) "Does pre-school make a difference? Identifying the impact of preschool on children's cognitive and social behavioural development at different ages",

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

in Sylva, K, Melhuish, E, Sammons, P, Siraj-Blatchford, I and Taggart, B (eds) *Early Childhood Matters: Evidence from the Effective Pre-school and Primary Education Project*, Routledge.

- SNAICC (2015) Survey data provided to Deloitte Access Economics.
- Sylva, K, Melhuish, E, Sammons, P, Siraj-Blatchford, I and Taggart, B (2004) *The Effective Provision of Pre-School Education (EPPE) Project: Final Report*, Institute of Education, University of London.
- Urbis (2014) Evaluation of the National Partnership Agreement on Indigenous Early Childhood Development: Final Report.
- Watamura, S, Phillips, D, Morrissey, T, McCartney, K and Bub, K (2011) "Double jeopardy: poorer social-emotional outcomes for children in the NICHD SECCYD experiencing home and child-care environments that confer risk", *Child Development* 82(1).

Appendix A: Survey questionnaire

Analysis of the impact of the Child Care Assistance Package on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities

As you are aware, SNAICC and Deloitte Access Economics are conducting an analysis of the impact of the Child Care Assistance Package on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities. The study will look at how the proposed child care reforms, in particular the introduction of the activity test and the removal of budget based funding, will impact the funding services receive and the ability of the community to access child care.

To conduct this analysis, we need some information from you. The following survey has been developed in order to gather data which will help us to understand the current operations and users of your service.

All information provided to SNAICC and Deloitte Access Economics will be treated with strict confidentiality and no personal information will be reported. The information collected through this survey will be presented, in a de-identified manner, in the form of a final report which will be accessible to all services.

If you have any questions about the survey, please contact John Burton (john.burton@snaicc.org.au).

Note: This survey only needs to be filled out once per service.

PART A: Service information

A1. Contact name and role(s): _____

A2. Service/organisation name: _____

A3. Location of service: _____

A4. What are the core programs provided by your service? (*ie Long day care, kindergarten, family day care, out of school hours care, playgroups, mobile services, transition to school, family support and capacity building, maternal child health, counselling services (i.e. drug and alcohol, family violence, relationship), cultural programs, information sharing and community events, transport):*

A5. Days/hours of operation:
A6. Licensed places:
A7. Total enrolments:
A8. Average daily attendance:

A9. How many children currently attending your service do you feel would have 42 or more absences each year?

Part B: Service costs and revenue

Note: services can either provide their latest financial statement or fill out Part B. If filling out Part B, please provide figures for a one year period.

B1. Year costs and revenue are reported for:_____

B2. Total wage costs (including on costs):

B3. Total costs (including wage costs):

B4. Total fee revenue:______

B5. Total BBF:_____

B6. Total CCB/CCR⁷ funding:_____

B7. Total other income (*if receiving income for the delivery of particular programs, such as Indigenous advancements strategy funding, please detail this*):

B8. On-cost rate (%) (including superannuation, workers compensation etc)⁸:_____

B9. Average fee per day:_____

B10. Average fee per hour:_____

B11. If service revenue was to decrease, what would be the first response in order to maintain service viability? (*ie: raise fees, remove additional programs, reduce available places, reduce staff numbers, reduce qualification levels of staff*):

B12. Is your service currently under an auspice agreement⁹ (for example, the local council or local Aboriginal cooperative may be the auspicing body of your service)? If so, under which body?

⁷ Child Care Benefit/Child Care Rebate

⁸ The on cost rate is a percentage of a staff members wage and includes superannuation, workers compensation etc. It does not include costs unrelated to wages, such as infrastructure, building insurance etc.

⁹ An auspice agreement is an agreement where one organisation agrees to enter into an agreement on behalf of a second organisation

Impact of aspects of the Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous Communities

Part C: Staffing details

C1. How many staff (in total) do	you have working	at your service?	
Number of staff	FTE ¹⁰	Ave wage_	
C2. How many staff within your attending child care?	service work in a fa	ace-to-face role ¹¹ w	ith the children
Number of staff	FTE	Ave wage	
C3. What proportion of total sta	Iff time is spent on	early childhood car	e ¹² ?
C4. Please provide a high level o years educator, administrative s	•	•	· ·
Educator - Bachelor qualified:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Educator – Diploma qualified:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Educator – Certificate III or IV:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Educator – no qualifications:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Site manager:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Administration: ¹³	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Role:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Role:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Role:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:
Role:	Full time:	Part time:	Casual:

¹⁰ The number of full-time equivalent employees is the total number of hours worked by staff in a week, divided by 37.5. For example, if you have 5 staff members each work 30 hours per week, this should be reported as 4 full time employees. (The staff work a combined 150 hours, and 150 divided by 37.5 equals 4 full-time employees.)¹¹ This includes childhood teachers, educator or educator assistants

¹² This includes long day care, family day care, outside school hours care and occasional care.

¹³ Administrator - this includes staff involved in managing the ongoing process of the business, but not related to early childhood educations, such as accountants

	Hours of a w Fewer than hours, 8-24 than 2	Hours of activity per week Fewer than 4 hours, 4-8 hours, 8-24 hours, more than 24 hours	Family income OR CCB rate Family income: Less	Age	Average attendance ¹⁴	rage ance ¹⁴	Fees paid per week (including subsidy)			Stu	Student characteristic (Yes/No)	teristic (Ye	s/No)	
nild Care Reform)	Parent/ guardian 1	Parent/ guardian 2	\$90K, \$90K-\$110K, \$110K-\$130K, \$130K-\$150K, \$150K-\$170K , More than \$170K	(as of June 30)	Hours per week	Weeks per year		Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander	Proof of identity	Student with disability ¹⁵	Culturally and linguisticall y diverse ¹⁶	JET Payments	Currently on child protection orders	Any interactio n with child protection services in the past two years
Child 1														
Child 2														
Child 3														
Child 4														
Child 5														
Child 6														
Child 7														
Child 8														
Child 9														
Child 10														

Part D: Child level data – Please complete for as many children attending your service as possible.

Deloitte Access Economics

¹⁵ Including diagnosed or undiagnosed disability (such as learning or developmental issues). ¹⁶ Including if a native Indigenous language is spoken rather than English in the home

¹⁴ An average estimate here is fine – or if you would like to provide de-identified attendance data and match this with the other information on each child, that would be fine.

27

Impact
of as
pects
of
the
Jo
sq
for
Fa
m.
lies
Q
_
ild
Ca
Care
Care Pa
Care Pa
Care Packa
Care Package on I
Care Package on Ind
Care Package on Indigen
Care Package on Indige
Care Package on Indigenous Co
Care Package on Indigenous Comn
Care Package on Indigenous Commur
Care Package on Indigenous Commu

Soci	ial Ser	vices	Legis	lation	Amen	dment	t (Omr	nibus :	Savinę	gs and	Child	Care Reform) Bi	ll 2017
Child 22	Child 21	Child 20	Child 19	Child 18	Child 17	Child 16	Child 15	Schild 14	Child 13	Child 12	Child 11	I Care Reform) Bi	
												Parent/ guardian 1	Hours of activity per week Fewer than 4 hours, 4-8 hours, 8-24 hours, more than 24 hours
												Parent/ guardian 2	per week r than 4 hours, 4-8 r, 8-24 hours, more than 24 hours
												\$90K, \$90K-\$110K, \$110K-\$130K, \$130K-\$150K, \$130K-\$150K, \$150K-\$170K, More than \$170K	Family income OR CCB rate Family income: Less than \$65K \$65K-
												(as of June 30)	Age
												Hours per week	Average attendance
												Weeks per year	rage dance
												(incruainy subsidy)	Fees paid per week
												Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander	
												Proof of identity	-
												Student with disability	Stu
												Culturally and linguisticall y diverse	Student characteristic (Yes/No)
												JET Payments	cteristic (Yo
												Currently on child protection orders	es/No)
												Any interactio n with child protection services in the past two years	-
												Proof of immunisat ion	

Limitation of our work

General use restriction

This report is prepared solely for the internal use of the Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNIACC). This report is not intended to and should not be used or relied upon by anyone else and we accept no duty of care to any other person or entity. The report has been prepared for the purpose of analysing the impact of aspects of the proposed Jobs for Families Child Care Package on Indigenous communities in Australia. You should not refer to or use our name or the advice for any other purpose.

Contact us

Deloitte Access Economics ACN: 149 633 116

550 Bourke Street Melbourne VIC 3000 GPO Box 78 Melbourne VIC 3001

Tel: +61 3 9671 7000 Fax: +61 3 9671 7700 www.deloitte.com.au

www.deloitteaccesseconomics.com.au

Deloitte Access Economics is Australia's preeminent economics advisory practice and a member of Deloitte's global economics group. For more information, please visit our website www.deloitteaccesseconomics.com.au

About Deloitte

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited, a UK private company limited by guarantee, and its network of member firms, each of which is a legally separate and independent entity. Please see www.deloitte.com/au/about for a detailed description of the legal structure of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited and its member firms.

Deloitte provides audit, tax, consulting, and financial advisory services to public and private clients spanning multiple industries. With a globally connected network of member firms in more than 150 countries, Deloitte brings worldclass capabilities and deep local expertise to help clients succeed wherever they operate. Deloitte's approximately 200,000 professionals are committed to becoming the standard of excellence.

About Deloitte Australia

In Australia, the member firm is the Australian partnership of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu. As one of Australia's leading professional services firms. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu and its affiliates provide audit, tax, consulting, and financial advisory services through approximately 6,000 people across the country. Focused on the creation of value and growth, and known as an employer of choice for innovative human resources programs, we are dedicated to helping our clients and our people excel. For more information, please visit our web site at www.deloitte.com.au.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

Member of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited

© 2016 Deloitte Access Economics Pty Ltd